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Here
he takes us to a distant future where our remote descendants have become
immortal supermen who possess the powers of gods, for a riveting tale of murder
and intrigue that proves that even for those who have everything, there’s
always a little bit more to reach for that’s hanging just out of reach.
. . 


 


It
was the afternoon before my threading, and stomach butterflies were doing their
best to unsettle me. I had little appetite and less small talk. All I wanted
was for the next twenty-four hours to slip by so that it could be someone
else’s turn to sweat. Etiquette forbade it, but there was nothing I’d have
preferred than to flee back to my ship and put myself to sleep until morning.
Instead I had to grin and bear it, just as everyone else had to when their
night came around.


Waves
crashed a kilometre below, dashing against the bone-white cliffs, the spray
cutting through one of the elegant suspension bridges that linked the main
island to the smaller ones surrounding it. Beyond the islands, the humped form
of an aquatic crested the waves. I made out the tiny dots of people frolicking
on the bridge, dancing in the spray. It had been my turn to design the venue
for this carnival, and I thought I’d made a tolerable job of it.


A
pity none of it would last.


In
little over a year machines would pulverise the islands, turning their spired
buildings into powdery rubble. The sea would have pulled them under by the time
the last of our ships had left the system. But even the sea would only last a
few thousand years after that. I’d steered water-ice comets onto this arid
world just to make its oceans. The atmosphere itself was dynamically unstable.
We could breathe it now, but there was no biomass elsewhere on Reunion to
replenish the oxygen we were turning into carbon dioxide. In twenty thousand
years the world would be uninhabitable to all but the hardiest microorganisms.
It would stay like that for the better part of another hundred and eighty
thousand years, until our return.


By
then the scenery would be someone else’s problem, not mine. On Thousandth
Night—the final evening of the reunion—the person who had threaded the most
acclaimed strand would be charged with designing the venue for the next
gathering. Depending on their plans, they’d arrive between one thousand and ten
thousand years before the official opening of the next gathering.


My
hand tightened on the rail at the edge of the high balcony as I heard urgent
footsteps approach from behind. High hard heels on marble, the swish of an
evening gown.


“Don’t
tell me, Campion. Nerves.”


I
turned around, greeting Purslane—beautiful, regal Purslane— with a stiff smile
and a grunt of acknowledgement. “Mm. How did you guess?”


“Intuition,”
she said. “Actually, I’m surprised you’re here at all.”


“Why’s
that?”


“When
it’s my turn I’m sure I’ll still be on my ship, furiously re-editing until the
last possible moment.”


“That’s
the problem,” I said. “I’ve done all the editing I need. There’s nothing to
edit. Nothing of any consequence has happened to me since the last time.”


Purslane
fixed me with a knowing smile. Her hair was bunched and high, sculpted like a
fairytale palace with spires and turrets. “Typical false modesty.” She pushed a
glass of red wine into my hand before I could refuse.


“Well,
this time there’s nothing false about it. My thread is going to be a crashing
anticlimax. The sooner we get over it, the better.”


“It’s
going to be that dull?”


I
sipped at the wine. “The very exemplar of dullness. I’ve had a spectacularly
uneventful two hundred thousand years.”


“You
said exactly the same thing last time, Campion. Then you showed us wonders and
miracles. You were the hit of the reunion.”


“Maybe
I’m getting old,” I said, “but this time I felt like taking things a little bit
easier. I made a conscious effort to keep away from inhabited worlds; anywhere
there was the least chance of something exciting happening. I watched a lot of
sunsets.”


“Sunsets,”
she said.


“Mainly
solar-type stars. Under certain conditions of atmospheric calm and viewing
elevation you can sometimes see a flash of green just before the star slips
below the horizon . . . ” I trailed off lamely, detesting the sound of my own
voice. “All right. It’s just scenery.”


“Two
hundred thousand years of it?”


“I’m
not repentant. I enjoyed every minute of it.”


Purslane
sighed and shook her head: I was her hopeless case, and she didn’t mind if I
knew it. “I didn’t see you at the orgy this morning. I was going to ask what
you thought of Tormentil’s strand.”


Tormentil’s
memories, burned into my mind overnight, still had an electric brightness about
them. “The usual self-serving stuff,” I said. “Ever noticed that all the
adventures he embroils himself in always end up making him look wonderful, and
everyone else a bit thick?”


“True.
This time even his usual admirers have been tut-tutting behind his back.”


“Serves
him right.”


Purslane
looked out to sea, through the thicket of hovering ships parked around the
tight little archipelago. A layer of cloud had formed during the afternoon,
with the ships—most of them stationed nose down—piercing it like daggers. There
were nearly a thousand of them. The view resembled an inverted landscape: a sea
of fog, interrupted by the sleek, luminous spires of tall buildings.


“Asphodel’s
ship still hasn’t been sighted,” Purslane said. “It’s looking as if she won’t
make it.”


“Do
you think she’s dead?”


Purslane
dipped her head. “I think it’s a possibility. That last strand of hers . . .  a
lot of risk-taking.”


Asphodel’s
strand, delivered during the last reunion, had been full of death-defying
sweeps past lethal phenomena. What had seemed beautiful then—a whiplashing
binary star, or a detonating nova— must have finally reached out and killed
her. Killed one of us.


“I
liked Asphodel,” I said absently. “I’ll be sorry if she doesn’t make it. Maybe
she’s just delayed.”


“Why
don’t you come inside and stop moping?” Purslane said, edging me away from the
balcony. “It’s not good for you.”


“I’m
not really in the mood.”


“Honestly,
Campion. I’m sure you’re going to startle us tonight.”


“That
depends,” I said, “on how much you like sunsets.”


 


That
night my memories were threaded into the dreams of the other guests. Come
morning most of them managed to say something vaguely complimentary about my
strand, but beneath the surface politeness their bemused disappointment was all
too obvious. It wasn’t just that my memories had added nothing startling to the
whole. What really annoyed them was that I’d apparently gone out of my way to
have as dull a time as possible. The implication was that I’d let the side down
by looking for pointless green flashes rather than adventure; that I’d
deliberately sought to add nothing useful to the tapestry of our collective
knowledge.


By
the afternoon, my patience was wearing perilously thin.


“Well,
at least you won’t be on the edge of your seat come Thousandth Night,” said
Samphire, an old acquaintance in the line. “That was the idea, wasn’t
it?”


“I’m
sorry?”


“Deliberate
dullness, to take you out of the running for best strand.”


“That
wasn’t the idea at all,” I said testily. “Still, if you think it was dull. . .
that’s your prerogative. When’s your strand, Samphire? I’ll be sure to offer my
heartfelt congratulations when everyone else is sticking the boot in.”


“Day
eight hundred,” he said easily. “Plenty of time to study the opposition and
make a few judicious alterations.” Samphire sidled a bit too close for comfort.
I had always found Samphire cloying, but I tolerated his company because his
strands were usually memorable. He had a penchant for digging through the ruins
of ancient human cultures, looting their tombs for quaint technologies, grisly
weapons, and machine minds driven psychotic by two million years of isolation.
“So anyway,” he said, conspiratorially. “Thousandth Night. Thousandth Night.
Can’t wait to see what you’ve got lined up for us.”


“Nor
can I.”


“What’s
it going to be? You can’t do a Cloud Opera, if that’s what you’ve planned. We
had one of those last time.”


“Not
a very good one though.”


“And
the time before that—what was it?”


“A
re-creation of a major space battle, I think. Effective, if a little on the
brash side.”


“Yes,
I remember now. Didn’t Fescue’s ship mistake it for a real battle? Dug a ten
kilometre wide crater into the crust when his screens went up. The silly fool
had his defence thresholds turned down too low.” Unfortunately, Fescue was in
earshot. He looked at us over the shoulder of the line member he was talking
to, shot me a warning glance then returned to his conversation. “Anyway,”
Samphire continued, oblivious. “What do you mean, you can’t wait? It’s your
show, Campion. Either you’ve planned something or you haven’t.”


I
looked at him pityingly. “You’ve never actually won best strand, have you?”


“Come
close, though . . .  my strand on the Homunculus Wars . . . ” He shook his
head. “Never mind. What’s your point?”


“My
point is that sometimes the winner elects to suppress their memories of exactly
what form the Thousandth Night celebrations will take.”


Samphire
touched a finger to his nose. “I know you, Campion. It’ll be tastefully
restrained . . . and very, very dull.”


“Good
luck with your strand,” I said icily.


Samphire
left me. I thought I’d have a few moments alone, but no sooner had I turned to
admire the view than Fescue leaned against the balustrade next to me, swilling
a glass of wine. He held the glass by the stem, in jewelled and ringed fingers.


“Enjoying
yourself, Campion?” he asked, in his usual deep-voiced, paternalistic, faintly
disapproving way. The wind flicked iron-grey hair from his aristocratic brow.


“Yes,
actually. Aren’t you?”


“It’s
not a matter of enjoyment. Not for some of us, at any rate. There’s work to be
done during these reunions—serious business, of great importance to the future
status of the line.”


“Lighten
up,” I said under my breath.


Fescue
and I had never seen eye to eye. Among the nine hundred and ninety-three
surviving members of the line, there were two or three dozen who exerted
special influence. Though we had all been created at the same time, these
figures had cultured a quiet superiority, distancing themselves from the more
frivolous aspects of a reunion. Their body plans and clothes were studiedly
formal. They spent a lot of time standing around in grave huddles, shaking
their heads at the rest of us. They had the strongest ties to external lines.
Many of them were Advocates, like Fescue himself.


If
Fescue had heard my whispered remark, he kept it to himself. “I saw you with
Purslane earlier,” he said.


“It’s
not against the law.”


“You
spend a lot of time with her.”


“Again
. . . whose business is it? Just because she turned her nose up at your elitist
little club.”


“Careful,
Campion. You’ve done well with this venue, but don’t overestimate your
standing. Purslane is a troublemaker—a thorn in the line.”


“She’s
my friend.”


“That’s
clear enough.”


I
bristled. “Meaning what?”


“I
didn’t see either of you at the orgy this morning. You spend a lot of time
together, just the two of you. You sleep together, yet you disdain sexual
relationships with the rest of your fellows. That isn’t how we like to do
things in Gentian Line.”


“You
Advocates keep yourselves to yourselves.”


“That’s
different. We have duties . . .  obligations. Purslane wouldn’t understand
that. She had her chance to join us.”


“If
you’ve got something to say, why not say it to her face?”


He
looked away, to the brush-thin line of the horizon. “You did well with the
aquatics,” he said absently. “Nice touch. Mammals. They’re from . . . the
old place, aren’t they?”


“I
forget. What is this little pep talk about, Fescue? Are you telling me to keep
away from Purslane?”


“I’m
telling you to buck up your ideas. Start showing some spine, Campion.
Turbulent times are coming. Admiring sunsets is all very well, but what we need
now is hard data on emergent cultures across the entire Galaxy. We need to know
who’s with us and who isn’t. There’ll be all the time in the world for lolling
around on beaches after we’ve completed the Great Work.” Fescue poured the
remains of his wine into my ocean. “Until then we need a degree of focus.”


“Focus
yourself,” I said, turning away.


 


Things
began to improve in the afternoon, when interest shifted to the next evening’s
strand. Purslane found me again, attending to a whimsical redesign of one of
the outlying towers. She told me that she had heard about an orgy on the
fiftieth level of the main spire, very exclusive, and that I should join her
there in an hour. Still stinging from Fescue’s criticism, I told her that I was
in no mood for it, but Purslane won me over and I agreed to meet when I was
done with the tower.


When
I arrived, the only other person there was Purslane.


“Wrong
floor, I take it?”


“No,”
she said, standing on the perfectly transparent floor of an out-flung balcony,
so that she appeared to float two kilometres above the sea. “Right floor, right
time. I told you it was exclusive.”


“But
you didn’t tell me it was this exclusive,” I said.


Purslane
disrobed. As they stepped away, her clothes assumed the texture of weathered
stone and froze into sculptural forms from deep antiquity. “Are you
complaining?” she asked.


My
own clothes broke up into a cloud of cherry blossom petals and scudded away
across the floor. “Not exactly, no.”


Purslane
looked on approvingly. “I can tell.”


We
rolled around on the glass floor, which softened and hardened itself in perfect
consideration of our needs. As we made love, I tried to remember whether I’d
designed the glass floor to be transparent in both directions—and if so what
kind of entertainment we were providing to the line members who might be
looking up to the fiftieth floor from below. Then I decided that I didn’t care.
If we outraged them, so be it.


“You
were right,” Purslane said, when we were lying together afterwards.


“Right
about what?”


“The
sunsets. Every bit as . .. challenging . . .  as you said.”


“Go
on. Kick a man when he’s down.”


“Actually
I admire your nerve,” she said. “You had a plan and you stuck with it. And some
of the sunsets were actually quite nice.”


She’d
meant it as a compliment, but I couldn’t help looking wounded. “Quite nice.”


Purslane
conjured a grape and popped it into my mouth. “Sorry, Campion.”


“It’s
all right,” I said. “At least I won’t have people pestering me for the rest of
the carnival, trying to get at the memories I edited out of the strand. At
least they’ll know that’s precisely as exciting as it gets.”


It
was true: the pressure was off, and to my surprise, I actually started relaxing
and enjoying the remaining days and nights. The last time, my submitted strand
had been so well received that there’d been mutterings that I must have spiced things
up for effect. I hadn’t— those things really had happened to me—but I’d still
spent the rest of the reunion in a state of prickly self-defence.


It
was better now. I enjoyed feeling my mind filling with bright new experience;
multiple snapshots of a dizzying complex and teeming Galaxy. It was the
euphoria of drunkenness combined with an absolute, crystalline clarity of mind.
It was glorious and overwhelming: an avalanche of history.


At
the last count there were ten million settled solar systems out there. Fifty
million planet-class worlds. Entire upstart civilisations had risen and fallen
since the last reunion, several times over. With the passing of every reunion
it seemed impossible that the wilder fringes of humanity could become any
stranger, any less recognisable. Yet they always contrived to do so; oozing
into every cosmic niche like molten lava, and then carving out new niches that
no one had dared dreamed of before.


Two
million years of bioengineering and cyborg reshaping had equipped humankind for
any possible physical environment. Twenty thousand distinct branches of
humanity had returned to alien seas, each adopting a different solution to the
problem of aquatic life. Some were still more or less humanoid, but others had
sculpted themselves into sleek sharklike things, or dextrous multi-limbed
molluscs or hard-shelled arthropods. There were thirteen hundred distinct human
cultures in the atmospheres of gas giants. Ninety that swam in the metallic
hydrogen oceans under those atmospheres. There were vacuum dwellers and star
dwellers. There were people who lived in trees, and people who had, by some
definition, become trees themselves. There were people as large as small moons,
which fostered entire swarming communities within their bodies. There were
people who had encoded themselves into the nuclear structure of neutron stars,
although no one had heard much from them lately. Against all this
change, the nine hundred and ninety-three members of the Gentian Line must have
appeared laughably quaint and antique, with our stolid adherence to traditional
anatomy. But all this was just convention. Prior to arrival on the planet, we
were free to adopt whatever forms we chose. The only rule was that when we
emerged from our ships we must assume the forms of adult humans, and that we
must bring our minds with us. Minor matters such as gender, build, pigmentation
and sexual orientation were left to our discretion, but we were all obliged to
carry the facial characteristics of Abigail Gentian: her high cheekbones, her
strong jaw and the fact that her left eye was green and the other a wintery,
jackdaw blue.


Everything
else was up for grabs.


Perhaps
it was the stirring up of the past as each new thread was added, but we all
felt Abigail Gentian’s base memories looming large in our thoughts as
Thousandth Night approached. We remembered how it had felt to be just one
individual, in the centuries before Abigail shattered herself into pieces and
sent them roaming the Galaxy. We all remembered being Abigail.


Somewhere
near the seven-hundredth threading, I was again approached by Purslane. Her
hair was styled in stiff spiral arms, like the structure of our galaxy. They
twinkled with embedded gems: reds, yellows and hard blue-whites for different
stellar populations.


“Campion?”
she asked cautiously.


I
turned from the balcony. I was repairing one of the bridges after a storm,
knitting it back together with wizardlike hand movements, making the invisibly
small machines that composed the bridge dance to my commands. Matter flowed
like milk, and then hardened magically.


“Come
to torment me about sunsets?”


“Not
exactly. You and I need to talk.”


“We
could always go to one of those exclusive orgies,” I said teasingly.


“I
mean somewhere private. Very private.” She seemed distracted, quite
unlike her usual self. “Did you create a Secure on this island?”


“I
didn’t see the need. I can create one, if you think it’s worth it.”


“No:
that’ll just draw too much attention. We’ll have to make do with my ship.”


“I
really need to finish this bridge.”


“Finish
it. I’ll be on my ship whenever you’re ready.”


“What
is this about, Purslane?”


“Be
on my ship.”


She
turned away. A few moments later a square glass pane tumbled out of the sky and
lowered itself to the ground. Purslane stepped onto the pane. Its edges
expanded and then angled upward to form a box. The box rose into the air,
carrying Purslane, and then suddenly accelerated away from the island. I
watched it speed into the distance, the grey light occasionally flaring off one
of its flat sides. The box became tiny and then just a twinkling dot. It
vanished into the scarred, mountainous hull of an enormous waiting ship.


I
returned to my bridge-repair work, wondering.


 


“What
is all this about?”


“It’s
about your thread, among other things.” She looked at me astutely, reclining in
the lounge chair that her ship had provided. “You told us all the truth, didn’t
you? You really did spend two hundred thousand years watching sunsets?”


“If
I wanted to make something up, don’t you think I would have made it a tiny bit
more exciting?”


“That’s
what I thought.”


“Besides,”
I said. “I didn’t want to win this time. Creating this venue was a major
headache. You’ve no idea how much I agonised about the placement of these
islands, let alone whatever I’ve cooked up for Thousandth Night.”


“No,
I can believe it. And I believe you. I just had to ask.” She tugged down
one of the spiral arms in her hair and bit on it nervously. “Though you could
still be lying, I suppose.”


“I’m
not. Are you going to get to the point?”


My
travel box had brought me into Purslane’s hovering ship an hour after her
departure. My ship was modestly sized for an interstellar craft; only three
kilometres long, but Purslane’s was enormous. It was two hundred kilometres
from nose to tail, with a maximum width of twenty. The tail parts of her ship
projected above the atmosphere, into the vacuum of space. By night they
sparkled as anticollision fields intercepted and vaporised meteorites. Auroral
patterns played around the upper extremities like a lapping tide.


There
were many reasons why someone might need a ship this big. It might have been
constructed around some antique but valuable moon-sized engine, or some huge,
fabulously efficient prototype drive that no one else possessed. Any advance
that could get you slightly closer to the speed of light was to be treasured.
Or it might be that her ship carried some vast, secret cargo, like the entire
sentient population of an evacuated planet. Or it might be that the ship had
been made this big in a gesture of mad exuberance, simply because it was
possible to do so. Or it might be—and here my thoughts choked on bitter
alienness—that the ship had to be this big to contain its one living passenger.
Purslane was human-sized now, but who was to say what her true form was like
between our visits to Reunion?


I
didn’t want to know, and I didn’t ask.


“The
point is delicate,” Purslane said. “I could be wrong about it. I almost
certainly am. After all, no one else seems to have noticed anything unusual.
..”


“Anything
unusual about what?”


“Do
you remember Burdock’s thread?”


“Burdock?
Yes, of course.” It was a silly, if understandable question. None of us were
capable of forgetting any of the threaded strands unless we made a conscious
effort to delete them. “Not that there was much about it worth
remembering.” Burdock was a quiet, low-profile line member who never went out
of his way to make a show of himself. He’d threaded his strand a few weeks
earlier. It had been uneventful, and I hadn’t paid much attention to it. “It
was almost as if he was trying to upstage me in the dullness stakes.”


“I
think he lied,” Purslane said. “I think Burdock’s thread was deliberately
altered.”


“By
Burdock himself?”


“Yes.”


“Why
would he do that, though? The strand still wasn’t very interesting.”


“I
think that was the point. I think he wanted to conceal something that did
happen. He used dullness as a deliberate camouflage.”


“Wait,”
I said. “How can you be sure things just weren’t that dull?”


“Because
of a contradiction,” Purslane said. “Look, when the last reunion ended we all
of us hared off into the Galaxy in different directions. As far as I’m aware,
none of us swapped plans or itineraries.”


“Forbidden,
anyway,” I said.


“Yes.
And the chances of any of us bumping into each other between then and now were
tiny.”


“But
it happened?”


“Not
exactly. But I think something happened to Burdock: something that had
him doctoring his thread to create a false alibi.”


I
shifted in my seat. These were serious allegations, far above the usual bitchy
speculation that attended any private discussion about other members of the
Gentian Line. “How can you know?”


“Because
his memories contradict yours. I know: I’ve checked. According to your mutual
strands, the two of you should have both been in the same system at the same
time.”


“Which
system?”


She
told me. It was an unremarkable place: just another star dipping into an alien
sea, as far as I was concerned. “I was there,” I said. “But I definitely didn’t
bump into Burdock.” I rummaged through my memories, digging through mnemonic
headers to those specific events. “He didn’t come nearby either. No
interstellar traffic came close to that world during my entire stay. His ship
might have been stealthed . . .”


“I
don’t think it was. Anyway, he doesn’t mention you either. Was your ship
stealthed?”


“No.”


“Then
he’d have seen you arriving or departing. The interstellar medium’s pretty
thick near there. Relativistic ships can’t help but carve a wake through it.
He’d surely have made some mention of that if the strand was real.”


She
was right. Accidental encounters were always celebrated: a triumph of
coincidence over the inhuman scale of the Galaxy.


“What
do you think happened?”


“I
think Burdock was unlucky,” Purslane said. “I think he picked that world out of
a hat, never imagining you’d visit it just when he claimed to be there.”


“But
his strand was threaded after mine. If he was going to lie . ..”


“I
don’t think he paid enough attention to your catalogue of sunsets,” Purslane
said. “Can’t blame him, though, can you?”


“It
could be me that’s lying,” I said.


“My
money’s still on Burdock. Anyway, that’s not the only problem with his story.
There are a couple of other glitches: nothing quite so egregious, but enough to
make me pick through the whole thing looking for anomalies. That’s when I
spotted the contradiction.”


I
looked at her wonderingly. “This is serious.”


“It
could be.”


“It
must be. Harmless exaggeration is one thing. Even outright lying is
understandable. But why would you replace the truth with something less
interesting, unless you had something to hide?”


“That’s
what I thought as well.”


“Why
would he go to the trouble of creating an alibi, when he could just as easily
delete the offending memories from his strand?”


“Risky,”
Purslane said. “Safer to swap the system he did visit with one in the same neck
of the woods, so that it didn’t throw his timings too far out, in case anyone
dug too deeply into his strand.”


“That
doesn’t help us work out where he was, though—the same neck of the woods still
means hundreds of light years, thousands of possible systems.”


“It’s
a big galaxy,” Purslane.


There
was an uneasy silence. Far above us, beyond layers of armoured metal, I heard
the seismic groan as something colossal shifted and settled like a sleeping
baby.


“Have
you spoken to Burdock?”


“Not
about this.”


“Anyone
else?”


“Just
you,” Purslane said. “I’m worried, Campion. What if Burdock did something?”


“A
crime?”


“It’s
not unthinkable.”


But
unthinkable was precisely what it was. Gentian Line was not the only one of its
kind. When Abigail shattered herself, others had done likewise. Some of those
lines had died out over the intervening time, but most had endured in some
shape or form. Although customs varied, most of those lines had something
similar to Reunion: a place where they convened and re-threaded memories.


In
the last two million years, there had been many instances of contact between
those lines. Until recently, Gentian Line had been isolationist, but some of
the others had formed loose associations. There had been treaties and feuds.
One entire line had been murdered, when a rival line booby-trapped its
equivalent of Reunion with an antimatter device left over from the War of the
Local Bubble. Nowadays we were all a lot more careful. There were formal ties
between many of the lines. There were agreed rules of behaviour. Feuds were
out, marriages were in. There were plans for future collaboration, like the
Great Work.


The
Great Work was a project—not yet initiated—which would require the active cooperation
of many lines. Whatever it was was big. Beyond that I knew nothing about
it. I wasn’t alone in my ignorance. Officially, no members of Gentian Line were
privy to detailed knowledge about the Great Work. That information was held by
an alliance of lines to which we hadn’t yet been granted full membership. The
expectation, however, was that it wouldn’t be long before we were invited into
the club. Among the guests on Reunion were ambassadors from other lines—some of
which were in on the big secret. They were keeping an eye on us, sampling our
strands, judging our wisdom and readiness.


Unofficially,
there were also Gentian members who seemed to know something. I remembered
Fescue’s criticism of my strand: how there were turbulent times coming and how
I’d have all the time in the world to loll around on beaches after the Great
Work had been completed. Fescue—and a handful of other line members—had almost
certainly been tipped off.


We
called them the Advocates.


But
while it seemed likely that we’d be invited to participate in the project
before very long, we were also now at our most vulnerable. A single error could
jeopardize our standing with the other lines. We’d all been mindful of this as
we prepared our strands.


But
what if one of us had done something truly awful? A crime committed by one
Gentian Line member would reflect badly upon all of us. Technically, we were
different manifestations of the same individual. If one Gentian member had it
in them to do something bad, then it could be presumed that we all did.


If
Burdock had indeed committed a crime, and if that crime came to light, then we
might well be excluded from the Great Work.


“This
could be bad,” I said.


 


It
was very hard to behave normally in the days and weeks that followed. No matter
where I went, I bumped into Burdock with unerring regularity. Our paths had
hardly crossed during this latest carnival, but now he and I seemed doomed to
meet each other every day. During these awkward encounters I kept fumbling for
the right tone, hoping that I never gave away any hint of the suspicion
Purslane and I felt. At the same time, my mind spun out of control with
imagined crimes. Like any members of a starfaring society, those of Gentian
Line had terrible powers at their disposal. One of our ships, used carelessly,
could easily incinerate a world. Deliberate action was even more chilling to
contemplate. Members of other lines had committed atrocities in the
remote past. History was paved with genocides.


But
nothing about Burdock suggested a criminal streak. He wasn’t ambitious. His
strands had always been unmemorable. He’d never attempted to influence Gentian
policy. He had no obvious enemies.


“Do
you think anyone else knows?” I asked Purslane, during another covert meeting
aboard her ship. “After all, the evidence is all out there in the public realm.
Anyone else could spot those discrepancies if they paid enough attention.”


“That’s
the point, though: I don’t think anyone else will. You and I are friends. I
probably paid more attention to your sunsets than anyone else did. And I’m a
stickler for detail. I’ve been looking out for false threads during every
carnival.”


“Because
you suspected one of us might lie?”


“Because
it made it more interesting.”


“Maybe
we’re making too much of this,” I said. “Maybe he just did something
embarrassing that he wanted to cover up. Not a crime, but just something that
would have made him look foolish.”


“We’ve
all done foolish things. That hasn’t stopped any of us including them in our
strands when the mood suits us. Remember Orpine, during the third carnival?”


Orpine
had made a fool of herself near the Whipping Star, SS433, nearly crashing her
ship in the process. But her honesty had endeared her to the rest of us. She
had been chosen to forge the venue for the fourth carnival. Ever since then,
including an embarrassing anecdote in a strand had almost become de rigueur.


“Maybe
we should talk to Burdock,” I said.


“What
if we’re wrong? If Burdock felt aggrieved, we could be ostracized by the entire
line.”


“It’s
a risk,” I admitted. “But if he has done something bad, the line has to know
about it. It would look very bad if one of the other lines discovered the truth
before we did.”


“Maybe
we’re making a mountain out of a molehill.”


“Or
maybe we’re not. Could we force the issue out into the open somehow? What if
you publicly accuse me of lying?”


“Risky,
Campion. What if they believe me?”


“They
won’t be able to find any chinks in my story because there aren’t any. After
due process, the attention will shift to Burdock. If, as you said, there are
other things in his strand that don’t check out. ..”


“I
don’t like it.”


“Me
neither. But it’s not as if I can think of any other way of pursuing this.”


“There
might be one,” Purslane said, eyeing me cautiously. “You built these islands,
after all.”


“Yes,”
I allowed.


“Presumably
it wouldn’t stretch your talents to spy on Burdock.”


“Oh,
no,” I said, shaking my head.


She
raised a calming hand. “I don’t mean putting a bug on him, following him to his
ship, or anything like that. I just mean keeping a record of anything he does
or says in public. Is your environment sophisticated enough to allow that?”


I
couldn’t lie. “Of course. It’s constantly monitoring everything we do in public
anyway, for our own protection. If someone has an accident. ..”


“So
what’s the problem?”


“The
environment doesn’t report to me. It keeps this kind of thing to itself.”


“But
it could be programmed to report to you,” Purslane said.


I
squirmed. “Yes.”


“I
realise this is unorthodox, Campion. But I think we have to do it, given all
that could be at stake.”


“Burdock
may say nothing.”


“We
won’t know unless we try. How long would it take you to arrange this?”


“It’s
trivial,” I admitted.


“Then
do it. Last night was the eight hundred and third threading. There are less
than two hundred days before we all leave Reunion. If we don’t find out what
Burdock’s up to now, we may never have another chance.” Purslane’s eyes gleamed
thrillingly. “We haven’t a moment to lose.”


 


Purslane
and I agreed that we should keep our meetings to a minimum from then on, in
case we began to draw attention to ourselves. Liaisons between line members
were normal enough—even long-term relationships—but the fact that we insisted
on meeting out of the public eye was bound to raise eyebrows. Even given the
absence of a single Secure anywhere in the venue, there were plenty of places
that were private enough for innocent assignations.


But
our assignation was anything but innocent.


It
wasn’t difficult to keep in touch, once we’d agreed a scheme. Since I had designed
and constructed the venue, the machinery that handled the threading of the
strands into our nightly dreams lay under my control. Each evening, I took the
environment’s covert observations of Burdock over the last day, and ran a
simple program to isolate those instances where Burdock was talking to someone
else or accessing data from one of the public nodes I’d dotted around the
venue. I then took those isolated sequences and slipped them into Purslane’s
dreams, along with the allotted strand for that night. I did the same for
myself: it meant that we had more to dream than everyone else, but that was a
small price to pay.


By
day, as we fulfilled our social obligations, we reviewed the Burdock data
independently. The agreement was that if either of us noticed something
unusual, we should leave a signal for the other party. Since I ran the venue,
my signal consisted of a change to the patterning of the floor tiles on the
thirtieth-level terrazzo, cunningly encoding the time of the unusual event in
the Burdock data. I’d been fiddling around with the patterns long before the
Burdock affair, so there was nothing odd about my actions as far as anyone else
was concerned. As for Purslane, she’d agreed to stand at noon at a certain
position on one of my spray-lashed suspension bridges. By counting the number
of wires between her and land, I could isolate the anomaly to within a few tens
of minutes.


We’d
agreed that we wouldn’t meet in person until we’d had time to review each
other’s observations. If we agreed that there was something worth talking
about, then we’d “accidentally” meet each other within the next few days. Then
we’d judge the right moment to slip away to Purslane’s ship. In practise, days
and weeks would go by without Burdock doing anything that we both agreed was
noteworthy or odd. Now and then he’d do or say something that hinted at a dark
personal secret—but under that level of scrutiny, it was difficult to think of
anyone who wouldn’t. And who among us didn’t have some secrets, anyway?


But
by turns we noticed something that we couldn’t dismiss.


 


“This
is the third time that he’s fished for information about the Great Work,”
Purslane said.


I
nodded. On three occasions, Burdock had steered his conversations with other
line members around to the subject of the Great Work. “He’s very discreet about
it,” I said. “But you can tell he’s itching to know more about it. But don’t we
all?”


“Not
to that degree,” she said. “I’m curious. I’d like to know what it is that has
the lines so stirred up. But at the same time it doesn’t keep me awake at
night. I know that the secret will eventually be revealed. I’m patient enough
to wait until then.”


“Really?”
I asked.


“Yes.
And besides—I’ve heard enough rumours to think that I know half the answer
already.”


That
was news to me. “Go on.”


“It’s
about knitting the worlds of the lines into a cohesive entity— a Galactic
Empire, if you like. At the moment such a thing clearly isn’t practical. It
takes us two hundred thousand years just to make one sweep through the Galaxy.
That’s much too long on a human scale. We might not experience much time
passing in our ships, but that doesn’t apply to the people living on planets.
Entire cultures wax and wane while we’re making course adjustments. Some of the
people down on those planets have various forms of immortality, but that
doesn’t make history pass any less quickly. And it’s history that keeps
destroying things. It’s history that stops us reaching our full potential.”


“I’m
not sure I follow you,” I said.


“Think
of all those myriad human cultures,” Purslane said. “To all extents and
purposes, they exist independently of each other. Those within a few light
years of each other can exchange ideas and perhaps even enjoy a degree of
trade. Most are too far apart from that: at best they might have some vague
knowledge of each other’s existence, based on transmissions and data passed on
by the likes of you and me. But what can two cultures on either side of the
Galaxy know of each other? By the time one gets to hear about the other, the other
probably doesn’t exist any more. There’s no possibility of mutual cooperation;
the sharing of intellectual resources and knowledge.” Purslane shrugged. “So
those cultures stumble through the dark, making the same mistakes over and over
again, constantly reinventing the wheel. At best they have some knowledge of
galactic history, so they can avoid repeating the worst mistakes. At worst
they’re evolving in near-total ignorance. Some of them don’t even remember how
they got where they are.”


I
echoed Purslane’s shrug. “But that’s the way things must be. It’s human nature
for us to keep changing, to keep experimenting with new societies, new
technologies, new modes of thought. . . ”


“The
very experiments that rip societies apart, and keep the wheel of history turning.”


“But
if we weren’t like that, we wouldn’t be human. Every culture in the Galaxy has
the means to engineer itself into social stasis tomorrow, if the will were
there. Some of them have probably tried it. But what’s the point? We might stop
the wheel of history turning, but we wouldn’t be human anymore.”


“I
agree,” Purslane said. “Meddling in human nature isn’t the solution. But
imagine if the intellectual capacity of the entire human Diaspora could somehow
be tapped. At the moment those cultures are bumping around like random atoms in
a gas. What if they could be brought into a state of coherence, like the atoms
in a laser? Then there’d be real progress, with each achievement leading to the
next. Then we could really start doing something.”


I
almost laughed. “We’re immortal superbeings who’ve lived longer than some
starfaring civilisations, including many Priors. If we choose, we can cross the
Galaxy in the gap between thoughts. We can make worlds and shatter suns for our
amusement. We can sip from the dreams and nightmares of fifty million billion
sentient beings. Isn’t that enough for you?”


“It
might be enough for you and I, Campion. But then we’ve always had modest
ambitions.”


“But
what about Burdock?” I asked. “He isn’t linked to the Advocates, as far as I’m
aware. I don’t think he’s been actively frozen out, but he certainly hasn’t
spent any time cultivating the right connections.”


“I’ll
have to review the recordings again,” Purslane said. “But I’m pretty sure none
of his enquiries were directed at known Advocates. He was targeting people on
the fringe: line members who might know something, without being directly privy
to the big secret.”


“Why
wouldn’t he just ask the Advocates directly?”


“Good
question,” Purslane said. “Of course, we could always ask him.”


“Not
until we know a bit more about what he’s involved in.”


“You
know,” Purslane said. “There’s something else we could consider.”


The
tone of her voice prickled the hairs on the back of my neck. “I’m not going to
like this, am I?”


“We
could examine the records on his ship and find out what he was really up to.”


“He’s
hardly likely to give us permission to do that.”


“I
wasn’t talking about asking his permission.” Purslane’s smile was wicked and
thrilling: she was actually enjoying our little adventure. “I was talking about
going aboard and finding out for ourselves.”


“Just
like that, without so much as a by-your-leave?”


“I’m
not saying it would be easy. But you did make this venue, Campion. Surely it
isn’t beyond your immense capabilities to engineer a distraction.”


“Flattery,”
I said, “will get you almost anywhere. But what about breaking into his ship?
That won’t exactly be child’s play.”


Purslane
pressed a dainty finger to my lip. “I’ll worry about the ship. You worry about
the distraction.”


We
maintained our vigil on Burdock over the coming weeks, as our dangerous,
delicious plan slowly came together. Burdock kept up the pattern of behaviour
we had already noted, asking questions that probed the nature of the Great
Work, but never directing his queries to known Advocates. More and more it
seemed to us that there was something about the Work that had alarmed him;
something too sensitive to bring to the attention of those who had a vested
interest in the thing itself. But since Purslane and I were none the wiser
about what the Great Work actually entailed, we could only guess about what it
was that had unnerved Burdock. We both agreed that we needed to know more, but
our suspicions about Burdock (and, by implication, Burdock’s own suspicions)
meant that we were just as incapable of putting direct questions to the
Advocates. Day by day, therefore, I found myself making surreptitious enquires
much like those made by Burdock himself. I endeavoured to target my questioning
at different people than the ones Burdock had buttonholed, not wanting to spark
anyone else’s curiosity. Purslane did likewise, and—even as we planned our
utterly illegal raid on Burdock’s ship—we pieced together the tidbits of
information we had gathered.


None
of it was very illuminating, but by the same token little of it contradicted
Purslane’s conviction that the Great Work was related to the emergence of a
single, Galaxy-spanning Supercivilisation. There were dark, glamorous rumours
concerning the covert development of technologies that would bring this state
of affairs into being.


“It
must be related to the slowness of interstellar communication,” I mused.
“That’s the fundamental objection, no matter which way you look at it. No
signals or ships can cross the Galaxy quickly enough to make any kind of
orthodox political system possible. And the lines are too independent to
tolerate the kind of social engineering we talked about before. They won’t
accept any kind of system that imposes limits on human creativity.”


“No
one takes faster than light travel seriously, Campion.”


“It
doesn’t have to involve travel. A signalling mechanism would be just as useful.
We could all stay at home, and communicate via clones or robots. Instead of
sending my body to another planet, I’d piggyback a host body that was already
there.” I shrugged. “Or use sensory stimulation to create a perfect simulation
of the other planet and all its inhabitants. Either way, I wouldn’t be able to
tell the difference. Why would I care?”


“But
in two million years,” Purslane said, “no culture in the Galaxy has come close
to developing faster-than-light communication or travel.”


“Lots
of people have tried, though. What if some of them succeeded, but kept their
breakthrough secret?”


“Or
were wiped out to protect the status quo? We can play this game forever. The
fact is, faster than light travel—or signalling, for that matter, looks even
less likely now than it did a million years ago.


The
universe simply isn’t wired to permit it. It’s like trying to play chequers on
a chess board.”


“You’re
right of course,” I said, sighing. “I studied the mathematics once, for a
century. It looks pretty watertight, once you get your head around it. But if
that’s not the answer . . . ”


“I
don’t think it is. We should keep open minds, of course . . .  but I think the
Great Work has to be something else. What, though, I can’t imagine.”


“That’s
as far as you’ve got?”


“I’m
afraid so. But don’t look so disappointed, Campion. It really doesn’t become
you.”


Then
something odd happened to Burdock. The first hint of it was his flawless
navigation of the Mood Maze.


It
was customary to sprinkle harmless entertainments and diversions through the
nights of the Reunion. On the afternoon of the eight hundred and seventieth
night, I opened the maze on one of the high balconies, with a modest prize for
the line member who found their way through it the fastest. The maze would
remain in existence until the nine hundredth night; time enough for everyone to
have a try at it.


But
the Mood Maze was no ordinary labyrinth. Based on a game I had discovered
during my travels, a Mood Maze was sensitive to emotional states, which the
maze detected using a variety of subtle cues and mildly invasive sensors. As
long as one remained perfectly calm, a Mood Maze held a fixed geometry. But as
soon as the walls detected the slightest suggestion of frustration, the
geometry of the maze underwent a sly modification: walls and gaps moving to
block one route and open up another. The more frustrated one became, the more
tortuous the labyrinth made itself. Extremes of anger could even cause the maze
to form a closed-loop around the hapless player, so that they had no choice to
wander in circles until they calmed down. Needless to say, it was considered
very bad form to enter a Mood Maze with anything other than baseline human
intelligence. Extreme faculties of memory or spatial positioning had to be
turned off before participation.


The
Mood Maze was a pleasant enough diversion, and popular with most of those who
took a chance on it. But I’d had more than that in mind when I set it up. I’d
hoped that the maze would tell me something about Burdock’s state of mind, if
only he would participate. Since it was voluntary, I couldn’t be accused of
violating his mental privacy.


But
when I ran the maze, Burdock sailed through it, with the walls registering
hardly any change to his emotional state. Cheating could not be ruled out,
though it was unlikely: a Mood Maze was designed to detect most forms of
subterfuge and punish them accordingly. And if he had that much to hide, it
would not have been hard to avoid the maze entirely.


What
surprised me was the degree of frustration I saw in some of the other
participants. When a group of Advocates wagered among themselves as to who
would beat the maze the quickest, it was Fescue who ended up with the
humiliation of being trapped in a closed-loop. His rage built to a crescendo
until I tactfully intervened and allowed him an exit.


I
greeted him as he left the maze. “Challenging little devil,” I said lightly,
trying to calm things down.


“A
childish little prank,” he said, spitting fury. “But then I shouldn’t have
expected any better from you.”


“It’s
just a game. You didn’t have to take part.”


“That’s
all anything is to you, isn’t it? Just a game with no consequences.” He glanced
at the other Advocates, who were looking on with amused expressions. “You have
no idea what’s at stake here. Even if you did, you’d shrivel from any hint of
responsibility.”


“All
right,” I said, holding up my hands in defeat. “I’ll forbid you from taking
part in any of my games. Will that make you happy?”


“What
would make me happy . . .” Fescue began, before scowling and making to turn
away.


“It’s
Purslane, isn’t it,” I said.


He
lowered his voice to a hiss. “I’ve given you fair warning. But to what purpose?
You continue to associate with her to the exclusion of others. Your sexual
relations verge on the monogamous. You spit on the traditions of the line.”


I
kept my voice level, refusing to rise to his bait. “All this because of a maze,
Fescue? I never had you down as quite that bad a loser.”


“You
have no idea what is at stake,” he repeated. “Change is coming,
Campion—violent, sudden change. The only thing that will hold the line together
is self-sacrifice.”


“Is
this about the Great Work?” I asked.


“It’s
about duty,” he said. “Something you seem incapable of grasping.” He looked
back at my maze, as it willing it to crumble to dust. “Keep playing with your
toys, Campion. Fritter away your days in idleness and dissipation. Leave the
important things to the rest of us.”


Fescue
stalked off. I stood blinking, regretting the fact that I had mentioned the
Great Work. Now my interest in it was known to at least one Advocate.


A
hand touched my shoulder. “I see the old fart’s giving you a hard time again.”


It
was Samphire, pushing into my personal space. Normally I would have edged away,
but for once I relaxed in his presence, glad to unburden myself.


“I
don’t think he was thrilled about the Mood Maze,” I said.


“Don’t
take it personally. He’s been acting odd for weeks, giving everyone hard
stares. What’s his problem?”


“Fescue
doesn’t like me spending time with Purslane.”


“Only
because the craggy bastard couldn’t get a shag out of her.”


“I
think there’s a bit more to it than that. Fescue’s mixed up in something. You
know what I mean, don’t you.”


Samphire
kept his voice low. “No idea at all. Other than that it’s a work and
it’s great. Are you any more clued up about it than me?”


“I
doubt it,” I said. “But whatever it is, Fescue think it’s a lot more important
than the kind of lazy, self-indulgent things Purslane and I tend to get up to.”


“Has
he tried to rope you in?”


“Not
sure. I can’t work out whether he totally disapproves of me on every level, or
whether he’s just bitterly disappointed that I waste so much potential talent.”


“Well,
I wouldn’t lose any sleep over it. Fescue’s just a wasted old bore. His strand
didn’t exactly set the island ringing, did it?”


“Nor
did mine.”


“Difference
is Fescue obviously expected more. Between you and me . ..” Samphire hesitated
and looked around. “I think he was just a tiny bit economical with the facts.”


I
frowned. “You’re saying he fiddled his strand?”


“A
few details here and there. We came close to meeting around the Hesperus Veil:
near enough to exchange recognition protocols.”


I
nodded. There’d been a supernova near the Hesperus Veil, and a number of us had
planned close approaches to it. “That’s not enough to prove that he lied,
though.”


“No,”
Samphire said. “But according to his strand he skipped the Veil altogether. Why
lie about that? Because either before or after that he was somewhere else he
didn’t want us to know about. Probably somewhere a lot less exciting than the
places that showed up in his strand.”


I
felt a tingling sensation, wondering if Fescue might also be implicated in the
Burdock business. Could the two of them be accomplices?


“That’s
a pretty heavy accusation,” I said, my mind reeling.


“Oh,
I’m not going to make anything of it. I’ve already edited down my own strand so
as not to embarrass him. Let him trip himself up. He’s bound to do it one of
these days.”


“I
suppose you’re right,” I said, not quite able to suppress my disappointment.
The idea of seeing Fescue publicly humiliated—revealed as fabricating chunks of
his strand—tasted shamefully delicious.


“Don’t
let him get to you too much,” Samphire said. “He’s just a sad old man with too
much time on his hands.”


“The
funny thing,” I said, “is that he’s no older than the rest of us.”


“He
acts old. That’s all that matters.”


Samphire’s
revelation improved my mood, and I took great delight in telling Purslane what
I had learned. Robbed of their sting, Fescue’s warnings only emboldened the two
of us. Time and again, as covertly as we dared, we met aboard her ship and
discussed what we had learned.


It
was there that I mentioned Burdock’s swift passage through the maze.


“He
could have been cheating,” I said. “His emotional registers were all very flat,
according to the maze.”


“I
don’t see why he’d cheat,” Purslane answered. “Admittedly, he doesn’t have much
prestige in the line—but there are other ways he could have won it by now, if
it mattered to him that much. It’s almost as if he did the maze because he felt
obliged to do so . . .  but that it just wasn’t difficult for him.”


“There’s
something else, too,” I said. “I’m not sure if I’d have noticed it were it not
for the whole business with the maze . . .  but ever since then, I’ve been
watching for anything even more out of the ordinary than normal.”


“You’ve
seen something?”


“More
a case of what he hasn’t been doing, rather than what he has been doing, if
that makes any sense.”


Purslane
nodded sagely. “I noticed too—if we’re talking about the same thing. It’s been
going on for at least a week now.”


“Then
it isn’t just me,” I said, relieved that she had shared my observation.


“I
wasn’t sure whether to say anything. It’s not that there’s been any dramatic
change in his behaviour, just that. . .”


I
completed her sentence for her: an annoying habit I’d spent the last million
years trying to break. “. . .  he isn’t poking around the Great Work any more.”


Purslane’s
eyes gleamed confirmation. “Exactly.”


“Unless
I’ve missed something, he’s given up trying to find what it’s all about.”


“Which
tells us one of two possibilities,” Purslane said. “Either he thinks he knows
enough by now . . . ”


“Or
someone has scared him off.”


“We
really need to take a look at that ship of his,” she said. “Now more than
ever.”


 


Purslane
had done her homework. During one of Burdock’s visits to his ship, she had
shadowed him with a drone, a glassy dragonfly small and transparent enough to
slip undetected into his travel box. The drone had eavesdropped on the exchange
of recognition protocols between the box and the hovering ship. A second visit
confirmed that the protocol had not changed since the last time: Burdock wasn’t
using some randomly varying key. There was nothing too surprising about that:
we were all meant to be family, after all, and many of the parked ships
probably had no security measures at all. It was simply not the done thing to
go snooping around without permission.


That
was one half of the problem cracked, at least. We could get aboard Burdock’s
ship, but we would still need to camouflage our departure and absence from the
island.


“I
hope you’ve given some thought to this,” Purslane said.


Well,
I had: but I didn’t think she was going to like my suggestion overmuch.


“Here’s
one idea,” I said. “I have the entire island under surveillance, so I always
know where Burdock is at a given moment, and what he’s doing.”


“Go
on.”


“We
wait until my systems pick an interval when Burdock’s otherwise engaged. An
orgy, a game, or a long, distracting conversation . . . ”


Purslane
nodded provisionally. “And if he bores of this orgy, or game, or conversation,
and extricates himself prematurely?”


“That’ll
be trickier to handle,” I admitted. “But the island is still mine. With some
deft intervention I might be able to hold him on the ground for an hour or two
before he gets too suspicious.”


“That
might not be long enough. You can’t very well make him a prisoner.”


“No,
I can’t.”


“And
even if you did manage to keep Burdock occupied for as long as we need, there’s
the small problem of everyone else. What if someone sees us entering or leaving
his ship?”


“That’s
also a problem,” I said. “Which is why that was only suggestion number one. I
didn’t really think you’d go for it. Are you ready for number two?”


“Yes,”
she said, with the tone of someone half aware that they were walking into a
trap.


“We
need a better distraction: one Burdock can’t walk away from after an hour or
two. We also need one that will keep everyone else tied up—and where our
absences won’t be noticed.”


“You’ve
thought of something, haven’t you?”


“In
ten days you deliver your strand, Purslane.” I saw a flicker of concern in her
face, but I continued, knowing she would see the sense in my proposal. “This is
our only chance. By Gentian rules, every person on this island is required to
receive your strand. With, of course, one exception.”


“Me,”
she said, with a slow, dawning nod. “I don’t have to be physically present,
since I already know my own memories. But what about. ..”


“Me?
Well, that isn’t a problem either. Since I control the apparatus anyway, no one
else need know that I wasn’t on the island when your strand was threaded.”


I
watched Purslane’s expression as she considered my idea. It was workable: I was
convinced of that. I had examined the problem from every conceivable angle,
looking for a hairline flaw—and I had found nothing. Well, nothing I could do
anything about, anyway.


“But
you won’t know my strand,” Purslane said. “What if someone asks . . . ”


“That
isn’t a problem, either. Once we’ve agreed on the strand, I can receive it
immediately. I just won’t tell anyone until the day after your threading. It’ll
be just as if I received it the same way as everyone else.”


“Wait,”
Purslane said, raising a hand. “What you just said . . . about us ‘agreeing’ on
the strand.”


“Um,
yes?”


“Am
I missing something? There isn’t anything to agree on. I’ve already
prepared and edited my strand to my complete satisfaction. There isn’t a single
memory I haven’t already agonised over a thousand times: putting it in, taking
it out again.”


“I’m
sure you’re right,” I said, knowing how much of a perfectionist Purslane was.
“But unfortunately, we need to make this a tiny bit more of an event.”


“I’m
not following you, Campion.”


“It
has to be an effective distraction. Your memories have to be electrifying—the
talk of the island for days afterwards. We have to talk them up before the
thread, so that everyone is in a state of appropriate expectation. Obviously,
there’s only one person who can do that beforehand. You’ll have to drop hints.
You’ll have to look smug and self-satisfied. You’ll have to pour lukewarm
praise on someone else’s strand.”


“Oh,
God preserve us from lukewarm praise.”


“Trust
me,” I said. “I know all about that.”


She
shook her head. “I can’t do this, Campion. It isn’t me. I don’t boast.”


“Breaking
into ships isn’t you either. The rules have changed. We have to be flexible.”


“It’s
all very well you saying that. It’s me who’s being asked to lie here . .. and
anyway, why do I have to lie in the first place? Are you actually saying you
don’t think my real strand would be interesting enough?”


“Tell
you what,” I said, as if the idea had just occurred to me. “Why don’t you let
me have a look at your strand tonight? I’ll speed-dream the scheduled strand to
make room for yours.”


“And
then what?”


“Then
we meet and discuss the material we have to work with. We’ll make a few tweaks
here and there—heighten this memory, downplay that one. Perhaps exercise a
smidgeon of economy with regard to the strict veracity of the events portrayed .
. . ”


“Make
things up, you mean.”


“We
need a distraction,” I said. “This is the only way, Purslane. If it helps . . .
 don’t think of it as lying. Think of it as creating a small untruth in order
to set free a larger truth. How does that sound?”


“It
sounds very dangerous, Campion.”


We
did it anyway.


Ten
days was nowhere as much time as I would have liked, but if we had been given
any longer the utter incaution of what we were doing would have had time to
gnaw away at my better judgement. It was a false strand that had set this
entire enterprise in motion, I had to remind myself. Burdock had perpetrated a
lie, and now we were perpetrating another because of it. Unfortunately, I saw
no practical alternative.


Purslane’s
original strand wasn’t as bad as I had feared: there was actually some
promising material in it, if only it could be brought out more effectively. It
was certainly a lot more dramatic and exciting than my essay on sunsets.
Nonetheless, there was plenty of scope for some judicious fiddling with the
facts: nothing outrageous, nothing that would have people looking for flaws in
Purslane’s strand, but enough to justify the anticipation she had begun to
stoke. And in that respect she excelled herself: without actually saying
anything, she managed to whip everyone into a state of heady expectation. It
was all in the haughtiness of her walk, the guarded confidence of her looks,
the sympathetic, slightly pitying smile with which she greeted everyone else’s
efforts. I know she hated every minute of that performance, but to her credit
she threw herself into it with giddy abandon. By the time the evening of her
threading came around, the atmosphere tingled with excitement. Her strand would
be the subject of so much discussion tomorrow that no one could possibly take
the risk of not dreaming it tonight, even if my apparatus had permitted such
evasion. It would be the most exquisite of embarrassments not to be able to
hold a view on Purslane’s strand.


At
midnight, the line members and their guests dispersed to sleep and dream.
Surveillance confirmed that they were all safely under: including, Burdock. The
strand was threading into their collective memories. There had been no traffic
to and from the island and the ships for an hour. A warm breeze rolled in from
the west, but the sea was tranquil, save for the occasional breaching aquatic.


Purslane
and I made our move. Two travel boxes folded around us and pulled us away from
the island, through the thicket of hanging vessels, out to the ship belonging
to Burdock. A kilometre long, it was a modest craft by Gentian standards:
neither modern nor fast, but rugged and dependable for all that. Its armoured
green hull had something of the same semi-translucence as polished turtleshell.
Its drive was a veined green bulb, flung out from the stern on a barbed stalk:
it hung nose-down from the bulb, swaying gently in the late evening breeze.


Purslane’s
box led the way. She curved under the froglike bow of the ship, then rose up on
the other side. Halfway up the hull, between a pair of bottle-green hull
plates, lay a wrinkled airlock. Her box transmitted recognition protocols and
the airlock opened like a gummed eye. There was room inside for both boxes.
They opened and allowed us to disembark.


Nothing
about Burdock’s outward appearance had suggested that the air aboard his ship
would be anything but a standard oxygen-nitrogen mix. It was still a relief
when I gulped down a lungful and found it palatable. It would have been a chore
to have to return to the island and remake my lungs to cope with something
poisonous.


“I
recognise this design of ship,” Purslane said, whispering. We were inside a
red-lined antechamber, like a blocked throat. “It’s Third Intercessionary. I
owned one like it once. I should be able to find my way around it quite easily,
provided he hasn’t altered too many of the fittings.”


“Does
the ship know we’re here?”


“Oh,
yes. But it should regard us as friendly, once we’re inside.”


“Suddenly
this doesn’t seem like quite the excellent idea it did ten days ago.”


“We’re
committed now, Campion. Back on the island they’re dreaming my strand and
wondering what the hell turned me into such an adventuress. I didn’t go to all
that trouble to have you back out now.”


“All
right,” I said. “Consider me suitably emboldened.”


But
though I strove for a note of easy-going jocularity, I could not shake the
sense that our adventure had taken a turn into something far more serious.
Until this evening all we had done was indulge in harmless surveillance: an
indulgence that had added spice to our days. Now we had falsified a strand and
were trespassing on someone else’s ship. Both deeds were as close to crimes as
anything perpetrated within the history of the Gentian Line. Discovery could
easily mean expulsion from the line, or something worse.


This
was not a game any more.


As
we approached the end of the chamber, the constriction at the end eased open
with an obscene sucking sound. It admitted warm, wet, pungent air.


We
stooped through the low overhang into a much larger room. Like the airlock
chamber, it was lit by randomly spaced light nodes, embedded in the fleshy
walls like nuts wedged into the bark of a tree. Half a dozen corridors fed off
in different directions, labelled with symbols in an obsolete language. I
paused a moment while my brain retrieved the necessary reading skills from deep
recall.


“This
one is supposed to lead the command deck,” I said, as the symbols became
suddenly meaningful. “Do you agree?”


“Yes,”
Purslane said, but with the tiniest note of hesitation in her voice.


“Something
wrong?”


“Maybe
you’re right. Maybe this isn’t such a good idea after all.”


“What’s
got you afraid all of a sudden?”


“This
is too easy,” Purslane said.


“I
thought it was meant to be easy. I thought that was the point of going to all
that trouble with the access protocol.”


“I
know,” she said. “But it just seems . . .  I was expecting something to slow us
down. Now I’m worried that we’re walking into a trap.”


“Burdock
has no reason to set a trap,” I said. But I could not deny that I felt the same
unease. “Burdock isn’t expecting us to visit. He isn’t aware that we’re onto
him.”


“Let’s
check out the command deck,” she said. “But let’s be quick about it, all right?
The sooner we’re back on the island, the happier I’ll be.”


We
took the corridor, following its rising, curving ramp through several
rotations, obeying signs for the deck all the while. Around us the ship
breathed and gurgled like a sleeping monster, digesting its last big meal.
Biomechanical constructs were typical products of the Third Intercessionary
period, but I had never taken to them myself. I preferred my machines
hard-edged, the way nature intended.


But
nothing impeded our progress to the command deck. The deck was spaciously
laid-out, with a crescent window let into one curve of wall. It looked back
across the sea, to the island. A spray of golden lights betrayed the darkening
sliver of the main spire. I thought of the dreamers ranged throughout that
tower, and of the lies we were peddling them.


Mushroom-shaped
consoles studded the floor, rising to waist height. Purslane moved from one to
the next, conjuring a status readout with a pass of her hand.


“This
all looks good so far,” she said. “Control architecture is much as I remember
it from my ship. The navigations logs should be about. .. here.” She halted at
one of the mushrooms and flexed her hands in the stiffly formal manner of a
dancer. Text and graphics cascaded through the air in a flicker of primary
colours. “No time to go through it all now,” she said. “I’ll just commit it to
eidetic memory and review it later.” She increased the flow of data, until it
blurred into whiteness.


I
paced nervously up and down the crescent window. “Fine by me. Just out of
interest, what are the chances we’ll find anything incriminating anyway?”


Purslane’s
attention snapped onto me for a second. “Why not? We know for a fact that he
lied.”


“But
couldn’t he have doctored those logs as well? If he had something to hide . . .
why leave the evidence aboard his ship?”


But
Purslane did not answer me. She was looking beyond me, to the door where we had
entered. Her mouth formed a silent exclamation of horror and surprise.


“Stop,
please,” said a voice.


I
looked around, all my fears confirmed. But I recognised neither the voice nor
the person who had spoken.


It
was a man, baseline human in morphology. Nothing about his face marked him as
Gentian Line. His rounded skull lacked Abigail’s prominent cheekbones, and his
eyes were pure matched blue of a deep shade, piercing even in the subdued light
of the command deck.


“Who
are you?” I asked. “You’re not one of us, and you don’t look like one of the
guests.”


“He
isn’t,” Purslane said.


“Step
away from the console, please,” the man said. His voice was soft, unhurried.
The device he held in his fist was all the encouragement we needed. It was a
weapon: something unspeakably ancient and nasty. Its barrel glittered with
inlaid treasure. His gloved finger caressed the delicate little trigger. Above
the grip, defined by swirls of ruby, was the ammonite spiral of a miniature
cyclotron. The weapon was a particle gun.


Its
beam would slice through us as cleanly as it sliced through the hull of
Burdock’s ship.


“I
will use this,” the man said, “so please do as I say. Move to the middle of the
room, away from any instruments.”


Purslane
and I did as he said, joining each other side by side. I looked at the man,
trying to fit him into the Burdock puzzle. By baseline standards his
physiological age was mature. His face was lined, especially around the eyes,
with flecks of grey in his hair and beard. Something about the way he deported
himself led me to believe that he was just as old as he looked. He wore a
costume of stiff, skin-tight fabric in a shade of fawn, interrupted here and
there by metal plugs and sockets. A curious metal ring encircled his neck.


“We
don’t know who you are,” I said. “But we haven’t come to do you any harm.”


“Interfering
with this ship doesn’t count as doing harm?” He spoke the Gentian tongue with
scholarly precision, as if he had learned it for this occasion.


“We
were just after information,” Purslane said.


“Were
you, now? What kind?”


Purslane
flashed me a sidelong glance. “We may as well tell the truth, Campion,” she
said quietly. “We won’t have very much to lose.”


“We
wanted to know where this ship had been,” I said, knowing she was right but not
liking it either.


The
man jabbed the barrel of the particle gun in my direction. “Why? Why would you
care?”


“We
care very much. Burdock—the rightful owner of this ship— seems not to have told
the truth about what he was up to since the last reunion.”


“That’s
Burdock’s business, not yours.”


“Do
you know Burdock?” I asked, pushing my luck.


“I
know him very well,” the man told me. “Better than you, I reckon.”


“I
doubt it. He’s one of us. He’s Gentian flesh.”


“That’s
nothing to be proud of,” the man said. “Not where I come from. If Abigail
Gentian was here now, I’d put a hole in her you could piss through.”


The
dead calm with which he made this statement erased any doubt that he meant
exactly what he said. I felt an existential chill. The man would have gladly
erased not just Abigail but her entire line.


It
was a strange thing to feel despised.


“Who
are you?” Purslane asked. “And how do you know Burdock?”


“I’m
Grisha,” the man said. “I’m a survivor.”


“A
survivor of what?” I asked. “And how did you come to be aboard Burdock’s ship?”


The
man looked at me, little in the way of expression troubling his rounded face.
Then by some hidden process he seemed to arrive at a decision.


“Wait
here,” he said. “I’ll be back in a moment.”


He
let go of the particle gun. Instead of dropping to the floor the weapon simply
hung exactly where he had left it, with its barrel still aimed in our general
direction. Grisha stepped through the door and left the command deck.


“I
knew this was a mistake,” Purslane whispered. “Do you think that thing is
really . . . ”


I
moved a tiny distance away from Purslane and the gun flicked its attention onto
me. I drew breath and returned to my former spot, the gun following my motion.


“Yes,”
I said.


“I
thought so.”


Grisha
returned soon enough. He closed his hand around the gun and lowered it a
little. It was no longer trained on us, but we were still in Grisha’s power.


“Come
with me,” he said. “There’s someone you need to meet.”


 


A
windowless room lay near the core of the ship. It was, I realised, the sleeping
chamber: the place where the ship’s occupants (even if they only amounted to a
single person) would have entered metabolic stasis for the long hops between
stars. Some craft had engines powerful enough to push them so close to the
speed of light that time dilation squeezed all journeys into arbitrarily short
intervals of subjective time, but this was not one of those. At the very least
Burdock would have had to spend years between stars. For that reason the room
was equipped with the medical systems needed to maintain, modify and rejuvenate
a body many times over.


And
there was a body. A pale form, half eaten by some form of brittle,
silvery calcification—a plaque that consumed his lower body to the waist, and
which had begun to envelope the side of his chest, right shoulder and the right
side of his face. A bustle of ivory machines attended the body, which trembled
behind the distorting effect of a containment bubble.


“You
can look,” Grisha said.


We
looked. Purslane and I let out a joint gasp of disbelief. The body on the couch
belonged to Burdock.


“It
doesn’t make any sense,” I said, studying the recumbent, damaged form. “The
body he has on the island is intact. Why keep this failing one alive?”


“That
isn’t a duplicate body,” Grisha said, nodding at the half-consumed form.
“That’s his only one. That is Burdock.”


“No,”
I said. “Burdock was still on the island when we left.”


“That
wasn’t Burdock,” Grisha said, with a weary sigh. He pointed the gun at a pair
of seats next to the bed. “Sit down, and I’ll try and explain.”


“What’s
wrong with him?” Purslane asked, as we followed Gri-sha’s instruction.


“He’s
been poisoned. It’s some kind of assassination weapon: very subtle, very slow,
very deadly.” Grisha leaned over and stroked the containment bubble, his
fingertips pushing flickering pink dimples into the field. “This is more for
your benefit than mine. If his contagion touched me, all I’d have to show for
it is a nasty rash. It would kill you the same way it’s killing him.”


“No,”
I said. “He’s Gentian. We can’t be killed by an infection.”


“It’s
a line weapon. It’s made to kill the likes of you.”


“Who
did this to him?” Purslane asked. “You, Grisha?”


The
question seemed not to offend him. “No, I didn’t do this. It was one of you—an
Advocate, he thought.”


I
frowned at the silver-ridden corpse. “Burdock told you who did it?”


“Burdock
had his suspicions. He couldn’t be sure who exactly had poisoned him.”


“I
don’t understand. What exactly happened? How can Burdock be sick here, if we’ve
seen him running around on the island only a couple of hours ago?”


Grisha
smiled narrowly: the first hint of emotion to have troubled his face since our
introduction. “That wasn’t Burdock that you saw. It was a construct, a mimic,
created by his enemies. It replaced the real Burdock nearly three weeks ago.
They poisoned him before he returned to his ship.”


I
looked at Purslane and nodded. “If Grisha’s telling the truth, that at least
explains the change in Burdock’s behaviour. We thought he’d been scared off
asking any more questions about the Great Work. Instead he’d been supplanted.”


“So
he did ask too many questions,” Purslane said. She creased her forehead
prettily. “Wait, though. If he knew he’d been poisoned, why didn’t he tell the
rest of us? And why did he stay aboard the ship, out of sight, when his
impostor was running around on the island?”


“He
had no choice,” Grisha answered. “When he arrived here, the ship detected the
contagion and refused to let him leave.”


“Noble
of it,” I said.


“He’d
programmed it that way. I think he had a suspicion his enemies might try
something like this. If he was infected, he didn’t want to be allowed to return
and spread it around. He was thinking of the rest of you.”


Purslane
and I were quiet for a few moments. I think we were both thinking the same
rueful thoughts. We had never considered the possibility that Burdock might be
acting honourably, even heroically. No matter what else I learned that evening,
I knew that I had already misjudged someone who deserved better.


“All
the same,” I said, “that still doesn’t explain why he didn’t alert the rest of
us. If he knew he’d been poisoned, and if he had half an idea as to who might
have been behind it, there’d have been hell to pay.”


“Doubtless
there would have been,” Grisha said. “But Burdock knew the risk was too great.”


“Risk
of what?” asked Purslane.


“My
existence coming to light. If his enemies learned of my existence, learned of
what I know, they’d do all in their power to silence me.”


“You
mean they’d kill you as well?” I asked.


Grisha
gave off a quick, henlike cluck of amusement. “Yes, they’d certainly kill me.
But not just me. That wouldn’t be thorough enough. They wouldn’t stop at
this ship, either. They’d destroy every ship parked around the island, and then
the island, and then perhaps the world.”


I
absorbed what he had said with quiet horror. Again, there was no doubt as to
the truth of his words.


“You
mean they’d murder all of us?”


“This
is about more than just Gentian Line,” Grisha said. “The loss of a single line
would be a setback, but not a crippling one. The other lines would take up the
slack. It wouldn’t stop the Great Work.”


I
looked at him. “What do you know about the Great Work?”


“Everything,”
he said.


“Are
you going to tell us?” Purslane asked.


“No,”
he said. “I’ll leave that to Burdock. He still has several minutes of effective
consciousness left, and I think he’d rather tell you in person. Before I wake
him, though, it might not hurt if I told you a thing or two about myself, and
how I came to be here.”


“We’ve
got all evening,” I said.


 


Grisha’s
people were archaeologists. They had been living in the same system for two million
years, ever since settling it by generation ark. They had no interest in wider
galactic affairs, and seemed perfectly content with a mortal lifespan of a mere
two hundred years. They occupied their days in the diligent, monkish study of
the Prior culture that had inhabited their system before their own arrival, in
the time when humanity was still a gleam in evolution’s eye.


The
Priors had no name for themselves except the Watchers. They had been
hard-shelled, multi-limbed creatures that spent half their lives beneath water.
Their biology and culture was alien enough for a lifetime of study: even a
modern one. But although they differed from Grisha’s people in every
superficial respect, there were points of similarity between the two cultures.
They too were archaeologists, of a kind.


The
Watchers had chosen to focus on a single, simple question. The universe had
already been in existence for more than eleven billion years by the time the
Watchers learned its age. And yet the study of the stellar populations in
spiral galaxies at different redshifts established that the preconditions for
the emergence of intelligent life had been in place for several billion years
before the Watchers had evolved, even in the most conservative of scenarios.


Were
they therefore the first intelligent culture in the universe, or had sentience
already arisen in one of those distant spirals?


To
answer this question, the Watchers had taken one of their worlds and shattered
it to molecular rubble. With the materials thus liberated, they had constructed
a swarm of miraculous eyes: a fleet of telescopes that outnumbered the stars in
the sky. They had wrapped this fleet around their system and quickened it to a
kind of slow, single-minded intelligence. The telescopes peered through the
hail of local stars out into intergalactic space. They shared data across a
baseline of tens of light hours, sharpening their acuity to the point where
they approximated a single all-seeing eye as wide as a solar system.


It
took time for light to reach the Eye from distant galaxies. The further out the
Eye looked, the further it looked back into the history of the universe.
Galaxies ten million light years away were glimpsed as they were ten million
years earlier; those a billion light years away offered a window into the
universe when it was a billion years younger than the present epoch.


The
Eye looked at a huge sample of spiral galaxies, scrutinising them for signs of
intelligent activity. It looked for signals across the entire electromagnetic spectrum;
it sifted the parallel data streams of neutrino and gravity waves. It hunted
for evidence of stellar engineering, of the kind that other Priors had already
indulged in: planets remade to increase their surface area, stars sheathed in
energy-trapping shells, entire star systems relocated from one galactic region
to another.


One
day it found what it was looking for.


At
a surprisingly high redshift, the Eye detected a single spiral galaxy that was
alive with intelligence. Judging by the signals emerging from the
galaxy—accidental or otherwise—the ancient spiral was home to a single
starfaring culture two or three million years into its dominion. The culture
might have begun life as several distinct emergent intelligences that had
amalgamated into one, or it might have arisen on a single world. At this
distance in time and space, it hardly mattered.


What
was clear was that the culture had reached a plateau of social and
technological development. They had colonised every useful rock in their
galaxy, to the point where their collective biomass exceeded that of a large
gas giant. They became expert in the art of stellar husbandry: tampering in the
nuclear burning processes of stars to prolong their lifetime, or to fan them to
hotter temperatures. They shattered worlds and remade them into artful,
energy-trapping forms.


They
played with matter and elemental force the way a child might play with sand and
water. There was nothing they couldn’t conquer, except time and distance and
the iron barrier of the speed of light.


At
this point in Grisha’s story, Purslane and I looked at each other in a moment
of dawning recognition.


“Like
us,” we both said.


Grisha
favoured this assessment with a nod. “They were like you in so very many ways.
They desired absolute omniscience. But the sheer scale of the galaxy always
crushed them. They could never know everything: only out of date snapshots.
Entire histories slipped through their fingers, unwitnessed, unmourned. Like
you, they evolved something like the great lines: flocks of cloned individuals
to serve as independent observers, gathering information and experience that
would later be merged into the collective whole. And like you, they discovered
that it was only half a victory.”


“And
then?” I asked.


“Then
. . . they did something about it.” Grisha opened his mouth as if to speak more
on the matter, then seemed to think better of it. “The Watchers continued to
study the spiral culture. They gathered data, and when the Watchers passed
away, that same data was entombed on the first world that my people settled. In
the course of our study, we found this data and eventually we learned how to
understand it. And for hundreds of thousands of years we thought no more of it:
just one observational curiosity among the many gathered by our Priors.”


“What
did the spiral culture do?” I asked.


“Burdock
can tell you that. It’ll be better coming from him.”


“You
were going to tell us how you ended up on his ship,” Purslane prompted.


Grisha
looked at the recumbent figure, trapped within those trembling fields. “I’m
here because Burdock saved me,” he said. “Our culture was murdered. Genocide
machines took apart our solar system world by world. We made evacuation plans,
of course; built ships so that some of us might cross space to another system.
We still knew nothing of relativistic starflight, so those ships were
necessarily slow and vulnerable. That was our one error. If there was one piece
of knowledge we should have allowed ourselves, it was how to build faster
ships. Then perhaps, I wouldn’t be speaking to you now. Too many of us would
have reached other systems for there to be any need for this subterfuge. But as
it is, I’m the only survivor.”


His
ship had crawled away from the butchered system with tens of thousands of
refugees aboard. They had stealthed the ship to the best of their ability, and
for a little while it looked as if they might make it into interstellar space
unmolested. Then an instability in their narrow, shielded fusion flame had sent
a clarion across tens of light hours.


The
machines were soon on them.


Most
had died immediately, but there had been enough warning for a handful of people
to abandon the ship in smaller vehicles. Most of those had been picked off, as
well. But Grisha had made it. He had fallen out of his system, engines dead,
systems powered down to a trickle of life-support. And still he hadn’t been
dark or silent enough to avoid detection.


But
this time it wasn’t the machines that found him. It was another ship—a Gentian
Line vessel that just happened to be passing by.


Burdock
had pulled him out of the escape craft, warmed him from the emergency
hibernation, and cracked the labyrinth of his ancient language.


Then
Burdock taught Grisha how to speak his own tongue.


“He
saved my life,” Grisha said. “We fled the system at maximum thrust, outracing
the machines. They tried to chase us, and for a little while it seemed that
they had the edge. But eventually we made it.”


Even
as I framed the question, I think I already had an inkling of the answer.
“These machines . . .  the ones that murdered your people?”


“Yes,”
Grisha said.


“Who
sent them?”


He
looked at both of us and said, very quietly, “You did.”


 


We
woke Burdock.


The
assassination toxin was eating him at a measurable rate; cubic centimetres per
hour at normal body temperatures. With Burdock cooled below consciousness, the
consumption was retarded to a glacially slow attack. But he would have to be
warmed to talk to us, and so his remaining allowance of conscious life could be
defined in a window of minutes, with the quality of that consciousness
degrading as the weapon gorged itself on his mind.


“I
was hoping someone would make it this far,” Burdock said, opening his eyes. He
didn’t turn his head to greet us—the consuming plaque would have made that all
but impossible even if he had the will—but I assumed that he had some other
means of identifying us. His lips barely moved, but something was amplifying
his words, or his intention to speak. “I know how you broke into my ship,” he
said, “and I presume Grisha’s told you something of his place in this whole
mess.”


“A
bit,” I said.


“That’s
good—no need to go over that again.” The words had their own erratic rhythm,
like slowly dripping water. “But what made you come out here in the first
place?”


“There
was a discrepancy in your strand,” Purslane said, approaching uncomfortably
close to the bedside screen. “It conflicted with Campion’s version of events.
One of you had to be lying.”


“You
said you’d been somewhere you hadn’t,” I said. “I happened to be there at the
same time, or else no one would ever have known.”


“Yes,”
he said. “I lied; submitted a false strand. Most of it was true—you probably
guessed that much—but I had to cover up my visit to Grisha’s system.”


I
nodded. “Because you knew who had destroyed Grisha’s people?”


“The
weapons were old: million-year-old relics from some ancient war. That should
have made them untraceable. But I found one of the weapons, adrift and
deactivated. New control systems had been grafted over the old machinery. These
control systems used line protocols.”


“Gentian?”


“Gentian,
or one of our allies. I had witnessed a terrible crime, a genocide worse than
anything recorded in our history.”


“Why
did you cover it up?” Purslane asked.


“The
knowledge frightened me. But that wasn’t the reason I altered my strand. I did
it because I needed time: time to identify those responsible, and protect
Grisha from them until I had enough evidence to bring them to justice. If the
perpetrators were among us— and I had reason to think they were—they would have
killed Grisha to silence him. And if killing Grisha meant killing the rest of
us, I don’t think they’d have blinked at that.” He managed a despairing laugh.
“When you’ve just wiped out a two-million-year-old civilisation, what do a
thousand clones matter?”


I
tried not to sound too disbelieving. “The murder of an entire line? You think
they’d go that far, just to cover up an earlier crime?”


“And
more,” Burdock said gravely. “This is about more than our piddling little line,
Campion.”


“The
Great Work,” Purslane said, voicing my own thoughts. “A project bigger than any
single line. That’s what they killed for, isn’t it. And that’s what they’ll
kill for again.”


“You’re
good,” Burdock said. “I couldn’t have asked for a better pair of amateur
sleuths.”


“We
still don’t know anything about the Great Work itself,” I told him. “Or why
Grisha’s people had to die.”


“I’ll
tell you about the Work in good time. First we need to talk about the people
who want Grisha dead.”


Purslane
looked at the other man, and then returned her attention to Burdock. “Do you
know their names?”


“It
was names I was after,” he said. “I had a suspicion—little more than a
hunch—that the genocide had something to do with the Work.”


“Quite
a hunch,” I commented.


“Not
really. Whoever was behind this had murdered those people because of something
big, and the only big thing I could think of was the Work. What else do the
Advocates talk about, Campion—other than their own inflated sense of
self-worth?”


“You
have a point.”


“Anyway,
the more I dug, the more it looked like I was right about that hunch. It did
tie in with the Work. But I still didn’t have any names. I thought if I could
at least isolate the line members who had the strongest ties to the Work, then
I could start looking for flaws in their strands . . .”


“Flaws?”
Purslane asked.


“Yes.
At least one of them had to have been near Grisha’s system at the same time as
me. They won’t have used intermediaries for that kind of thing.”


But
it was only good luck that we had found the flaw in Burdock’s strand in the
first place, I thought. Even if someone else had fabricated all or part of
their strand, there was no reason to assume they had made the same kind of
mistake.


“Did
you narrow it down to anyone?” Purslane asked.


“A
handful of plausible suspects . . .  conspicuous Advocates, for the most part.
I’m sure you could draw up the same shortlist with little effort.”


I
thought of the Advocates I knew, and the one in particular I had never liked.
“Was Fescue among them?”


“Yes,”
Burdock said. “He was one of them. No love lost there, I see.”


“Fescue
is a senior Advocate,” Purslane said. “He’s tried to keep Campion and I apart.
It could easily be that he knows we’re onto something. If anyone has the means .
. . ”


“There
are others besides Fescue. I needed to know who it was. That was why I started
asking questions, nosing around, trying to goad someone into an indiscretion.”


“We
noticed,” I said.


“Obviously
my idea of subtle wasn’t their idea of subtle. Well, it proves I was
onto something, I suppose. At least one of our line has to be involved.”


I
tapped a finger against my nose. “Why didn’t they just kill you on the island,
and be done with it?”


“It
was your island, Campion. How would they have killed me without you
noticing it? Administering a poisonous agent was simpler—at least that way they
didn’t have a body to dispose of.”


“Do
you know about the impostor?” I asked.


“My
ship kept a watch on the island. More than once I saw myself strolling on the
high promenades.”


“You
could have signalled us,” Purslane said. “Made your ship malfunction, or
something like that.”


“No.
I thought of that, of course. But if my enemies had the slightest suspicion I
was still alive, they might have attacked the ship. Remember: they poisoned me
not because I knew what had happened, but simply because I was asking too many
questions. It’s entirely possible that they’ve done this to other line members
in the past. There might be other impostors on your island, Campion.”


“I’d
know,” I said automatically.


“Would
you? Would you really?”


When
he put it like that, I wasn’t sure. I wasn’t in the habit of looking inside the
skulls of other line members, just to make sure they were really who I assumed
them to be. Mental architecture was a private thing at the best of times. And a
strand was a strand, whether it was delivered by a thinking person or a
mindless duplicate.


“You
could have sent a message to one of us,” Purslane said.


“How
would I have known you were to be trusted? From where I was sitting, hardly
anyone wasn’t a possible suspect.”


“Do
you trust us now?” I asked.


“I
suppose so,” Burdock said, with not quite the conviction I might have hoped
for. “Does it look like I have a great deal of choice?”


“We’re
not implicated,” Purslane said soothingly. “But we are concerned to expose the
truth.”


“It’s
dangerous. Everything I said still holds. They’ll take this world apart to
safeguard the Great Work. Unless you can organise a significant number of
allies and move against them quickly . . .  I fear they’ll gain the upper
hand.”


“Then
we’ll just have to outplay them, so that they never get a chance.” Easier said
than done, I thought. We had no more idea who we could trust than Burdock
himself.


“Whatever
we do,” Purslane said, “it’ll have to happen before Thousandth Night. If
there’s any evidence pointing to a crime now, it’ll be lost forever by the time
we return here.”


“She’s
right,” I said. “If Gentian Line is implicated, then who-ever’s involved is on
the island now. That gives us something. We’ve at least got them in one place.”


“Thousandth
Night would be a good time to move,” Purslane mused. “If we leave it until
then—the last possible moment—they’ll probably have assumed nothing’s going to
happen.”


“Risky,”
I said.


“It’s
all risky. At least that way we stand a chance of catching them off guard.
There’s only one thing anyone ever thinks about on Thousandth Night.”


“Purslane
may have a point,” Burdock said. “Whoever the perpetrators are, they’re still
part of the line. They’ll be waiting to see who wins best strand, just like the
rest of you.”


I
noticed that he said “you” rather than “us.” On his deathbed, Burdock had
already begun the process of abdication from Gentian affairs. Knowing he would
not see Thousandth Night, let alone another reunion, he was turning away from the
line.


Abigail
valued death as much as she valued life. Though we were all technically
immortal, that immortality only extended to our cellular processes. If we
destroyed our bodies, we died. Gentian protocol forbade backups, or last minute
neural scans. She wanted her memories to burn bright with the knowledge that
life—even a life spanning hundreds of thousands of years—was only a sliver of
light between two immensities of darkness.


Burdock
would die. Nothing in the universe could stop that now.


“When
you witnessed the crime,” I said, “did you see anything that could tell us who
was responsible?”


“I’ve
been through my memories of my passage through Grisha’s system thousand times,”
he said. “After I rescued Grisha, I caught a trace of a drive flame exiting the
system in the opposite direction. Presumably whoever deployed the machines was
still around until then, making sure that the job was done.”


“We
should be able to match the drive signature to one of the ships parked here,” I
said.


“I’ve
tried, but the detection was too faint. There’s nothing that narrows down my
list of suspects.”


“Maybe
a fresh pair of eyes might help, though,” Purslane said. “Or even two pairs.”


“Direct
exchange of memories is forbidden outside of threading,” Burdock said heavily.


“Add
it to the list of Gentian rules we’ve already broken tonight,” I said.
“Falsification of Purslane’s strand, absence from the island during a
threading, breaking into someone else’s ship . . . why don’t you let me
worry about the rules, Burdock? My neck’s already on the line.”


“I
suppose one more wrong won’t make much difference,” he said, resignedly. “The
sensor records of my passage through Grisha’s system are still in my ship
files—will they be enough?”


“You
had no other means of witnessing events?”


“No.
Everything I saw came through the ship’s eyes and ears in one form or another.”


“That
should be good enough Can you pass those records to my ship?”


“Mine
as well,” Purslane said.


Burdock
waited a moment. “It’s done. I’m afraid you’ll still have some compatibility
issues to deal with.”


A
coded memory flash—a bee landing on a flower—told me that my ship had just
received a transmission from another craft, in an unfamiliar file format. I
sent another command to my ship to tell it to start working on the format
conversion. I had faith that it would get there in the end: I often set it the
task of interpreting Prior languages, just to keep its mental muscles in shape.


“Thank
you,” I said.


“Make
what you will of it. I’m afraid there are many gaps in the sensor data. You’ll
just have to fill in the holes.”


“We’ll
do what we can,” Purslane said. “But if we’re to bring anyone to justice, we
have to know what this is all about. You must tell us what you’ve learned of
the Great Work.”


“I
only know parts. I’ve guessed most of it.”


“That’s
still more than Campion and I know.”


“All
right,” he said, with something like relief. “I’ll tell you. But there isn’t
time to do this the civilised way. Will you give me permission to push imagery
into your heads?”


Purslane
and I looked at each other uneasily. Rationally, we had nothing to fear: if
Burdock had the means to tamper with our heads, he could have already forced
hallucinations on us by now, or killed us effortlessly. We willingly opened our
memories during each threading, but that was within the solemn parameters of
age-old ceremony, when we were all equally vulnerable. We already knew Burdock
had lied once. What if the rest of his story was a lie as well? We had no
evidence that Grisha was authentic, and not just a figment created by the ship.


“You
have to trust me,” Burdock pleaded. “There isn’t much time left.”


“He’s
right,” Purslane said, gripping my hand. “There’s a risk, but there’s also a
risk in doing nothing. We have to do this.”


I
nodded at Burdock. “Tell us.”


“Prepare,”
he whispered.


An
instant later I felt a kind of mental prickle as something touched my brain,
groping its way in like an octopus seeking a way into a shell. Purslane
tightened her hold, anchoring herself to me. There was a moment of resistance
and then the intrusive thing was ensconced.


My
sense of being present in the room became attenuated, as if my body was
suddenly at the far end of a long thread of nerve fibres, with my brain
somewhere else entirely. I didn’t know how Burdock was doing it, but I could
see at least two possibilities. The air in his ship might have been thick with
machines, able to swim into neural spaces and tap into direct mental processes.
Or the ship itself might been generating external magnetic fields of great
precision, steering the foci into my skull and stimulating microscopic areas of
my mind. I was only dimly aware of Grisha and Burdock looking on, half a
universe away.


Coldness
seized me, electric with the crackle and fizz of subatomic radiation. I was
somewhere dark beyond imagination. My point of view shifted and something
awesome hoed into view. As my disembodied eyes adjusted to the darkness, the
thing brightened and grew layers of dizzying detail.


It
was a spiral galaxy.


I
recognised it instantly as the Milky Way. I had crossed it enough times to know
the kinked architecture of its stellar arms and dust lanes, a whorl as familiar
and idiosyncratic as a fingerprint. The hundreds of billions of stars formed a
blizzard of light, but through some trick of perception I felt that I
recognised all the systems I had visited during my travels, as well as all
those I had come to know through the shared memories of the Gentian Line. I
made out the little yellow sun which we now orbited, and felt both
inconsequential and godlike as I imagined myself on a watery world circling
that star, a thing tiny beyond measure, yet with an entire galaxy wheeling
inside my head.


“You
know this place, of course,” said Burdock’s disembodied voice. “As one facet of
Abigail, you’ve crossed it ten or twelve times; tasted the air of a few hundred
worlds. Enough for one lifetime, perhaps. But that was never enough for
Abigail, for us. As Abigail’s shattered self, we’ve crossed it ten thousand
times; known a million worlds. We’ve seen wonder and terror; heaven and hell.
We’ve seen empires and dynasties pass like seasons. And still that isn’t
enough. We’re still monkeys, you know. In terms of the deep structure of our
minds, we’ve barely left the trees. There’s always a shinier, juicier piece of
fruit just out of reach. We’ve reached for it across two million years and it’s
brought to us this place, this moment. And now we reach again. We embark on our
grandest scheme to date: the Great Work.”


The
view of the Milky Way did not change in any perceptible way, but I was suddenly
aware of human traffic crossing between the stars. Ships much like those of the
Gentian Line fanned out from points of reunion, made vast circuits across
enormous swathes of the Galaxy, and converged back again two or three hundred
thousand years later, ready to merge experiences. Cocooned in relativistic
time, the journeys did not seem horrendously long for the pilots: mere years or
decades of flight, with the rest of time (which might equal many centuries)
spent soaking up planetary experience, harvesting memory and wisdom. But the
true picture was of crushing slowness, even though the ships moved at the keen,
sharp edge of lightspeed. Interesting star systems were thousands or tens of
thousands of years of flight time apart. Planetary time moved much faster than
that. Human events outpaced the voyagers, so that what they experienced was
only glimpses of history, infuriatingly incomplete. Brief, bittersweet golden
ages flourished for a handful of centuries while the ships were still moving
between stars. Glories went unrecorded, unremembered.


Something
had to be done.


“The
lines have been gnawing at the lightspeed problem for half a million years,”
Burdock said. “It won’t crack. It’s just the way the universe is. Faced with
that, you have two other possibilities. You can reengineer human nature to slow
history to a crawl, so that starfarers can keep pace with planetary time. Or
you can consider the alternative. You can reengineer the Galaxy itself, to
shrink it to a human scale.”


In
an eye blink of comprehension we understood the Great Work, and why it had been
necessary for Grisha’s people to die. The Great Work concerned nothing less
than the relocation of entire stars and all the worlds that orbited them.


Moving
stars was not actually as difficult as it sounded. The Priors had moved stars
around many times, using many different methods. It had even taken place in the
human era: demonstration projects designed to boost the prestige of whichever
culture or line happened to be sponsoring it. But the Great Work was not about
moving one or two stars a few light years, impressive as such a feat
undoubtedly was. The Great Work was about the herding of stars in numbers too
large to comprehend: the movement of hundreds of millions of stars across
distances of tens of thousand of light years. The Advocates dreamed of nothing
less than compactifying the Milky Way; taking nature’s work and remaking it
into something more useful for human occupation. For quick-witted monkeys, it
was no different than clearing a forest, or draining a swamp.


Burdock
told us that the Advocates had been covertly resurrecting Prior methods of
stellar engineering, contesting them against each other to find the most
efficient processes. The methods that worked best seemed to be those that
employed some of the star’s own fusion power as the prime mover. They used
mirrors to direct the star’s energy output in a single direction, in the manner
of a rocket motor. If the star’s acceleration were sufficiently gentle, it
would carry its entire family of worlds and rubble and dust with it.


Of
all the Prior methods tested so far, none were able to accelerate a sunlike
star to anything faster that one percent of the speed of light. This was
laughably slow compared to our oldest ships, but it didn’t matter to the
Advocates. Even if it took two or three more million years to move all their
target stars, this was still a price worth paying. Everything that had happened
to date, they liked to say, was just a prologue to history. Real human
affairs would not begin in earnest until the last star was dropped into its
designed Galactic orbit. Set against the billions of years ahead of us (before
the Galaxy itself began to wither, or suffered a damaging encounter with
Andromeda) what was a mere handful of millions of years?


It
was like delaying a great voyage by a few hours.


When
they were done, the Galaxy would look very different. All life-bearing stars
(cool and long-lived suns, for the most part) would have been shunted much
closer to the core, until they fell within a volume only five thousand light
years across. Superhot blue stars— primed to explode as supernovae in mere
millions of years—would be prematurely triggered, or shoved out of harm’s way.
Unstable binaries would be dismantled like delicate time bombs. The unwieldy
clockwork of the central black hole would be tamed and harnessed for human
consumption. Stars that were already on the point of falling into the central
engine would be mined for raw materials. New worlds would be forged, vast as
stars themselves: the golden palaces and senates of this new galactic empire.
With a light-crossing time of only fifty centuries, something like an empire
was indeed possible. History would no longer outpace starfarers like Purslane
and I. If we learned of something magical on the other side of human space,
there would be every hope that it would still be there when we arrived. And
most of humanity would be packed into a light-crossing time much less than
fifty centuries.


This
was the Great Work. It was the culminative project of two million years of
human advancement: the enterprise that would tax the ingenuity and
resourcefulness of the most powerful lines. Where the lines squabbled now, they
would come together in peaceful cooperation. And at the end of it (if any of us
lived that long), we would have something wonderful to show for it. It would be
the ultimate human achievement, a spectacle of engineering visible across
cosmological distance. A beacon to our bright monkey cleverness.


It
could not be allowed to happen.


That
was the message Grisha’s people had uncovered, in their archaeological
enquiries into their planet’s Prior culture. It transpired that the Watchers
had witnessed something like the Great Work once already, in the distant spiral
galaxy that they had been monitoring. Perhaps it was a kind of recurrent
pathology, destined to afflict civilisations once they reached a certain
evolutionary state. They grew weary of the scale of their galaxy and sought to
shrink it.


In
doing so they created the preconditions for their own extinction. Where once
they had moved too slowly to threaten more than a handful of neighbouring
systems, the compactification allowed war and disease to spread like wildfire.
The inhuman scale of the colonised Galaxy was its strength as well as its
weakness: time and distance were buffers against catastrophe. Spread out across
tens of thousands of light years, we were immune to extinction, at least by our
own hands.


Compactified,
death could touch us all in less than five thousand years.


“The
Advocates knew this, I think,” Burdock said. “But they considered it to be a
theoretical problem they would deal with when the time came. Surely, they
rationalised, we would be wise enough to avoid such foolishness. But then they
learned of the discovery made by the Watchers, and rediscovered by Grisha’s
people. Another spiral culture that had gone down the same path—and ended up
extinct; wiped out in a cosmological instant. Perhaps the fate was not so
avoidable after all, no matter how wise you became. By rights, they should have
viewed this data as an awful warning, and acted accordingly: abandoning the
Great Work before a single star had moved an inch.”


But
it was never going to happen like that. The lines had already invested too much
of themselves in the future success of the Work. Alliances had already been
forged; hierarchies of influence and responsibility agreed upon. To back down
now would involve crushing loss of face to the senior lines. Old wounds would
be reopened; old rivalries would simmer to the fore. If the Great Work was the
project that would bind the lines, its abandonment could very easily push some
of them to war. That was why Grisha’s people had to be silenced, even if it
meant their genocide. For what was the loss of one culture, against something
so huge? If we were still living in the prologue to history, they would be
doing well to merit a footnote.


The
vision ended then, and I felt my mind being sucked back to the body I had left
(and nearly forgotten) aboard Burdock’s ship. There was a moment of unpleasant
confinement, as if I was a being squeezed into a too-small bottle, and then I
was back, still holding hands with Purslane, the two of us reeling as our inner
ears adjusted to the return of gravity.


Grisha
stood by the couch, his gun still in his hand. “Did you learn all that you
needed to know?” he asked.


“I
think so,” I started to say.


“Good,”
he said. “Because Burdock’s dead. He gave you the last minute of his life.”


 


Purslane
and I returned to the island as the sky lightened in anticipation of dawn. It
was still midnight blue overhead, but the horizon was tinged with the softest
tangerine orange, cut through by ribbons of cloud. As the box wheeled through
the thicket of hanging ships toward the island, I began to see the crests of
waves, stippled in brightening gold.


I
had seen many dawns, but in all my travels I had never tired of them. Even now,
with the weight of all that had happened and all that we had learned, some part
of me stood aside from the moment to acknowledge the simple beauty of sunrise
on another world. I wondered what Burdock would have made of it. Would it have
touched him with the same alchemical force, bypassing the rational mind to
speak to that animal part from which we were separated by only an evolutionary
heartbeat? Perhaps I’d find a clue in all the strands Burdock had submitted
during his time among us. Now there would be no more.


A
death among the line was a terrible and rare thing. When it happened, one of us
would be tasked to create a suitable memorial somewhere out in the stars. Such
a memorial could take many forms. Long ago, the death of one of our number had
been commemorated by the seeding of ferrite dust into the atmosphere of a dying
star, just before the star expelled its outer envelope to create a nebula in
the shape of a human head, sketched in lacy curves of blue green oxygen and red
hydrogen, racing outward at sixty kilometres a second. Another memorial, no
less heartfelt, had taken the form of a single stone kiln on an airless moon.
Both had been appropriate.


Burdock
would surely receive his due, but his death had to remain a secret until
Thousandth Night. Until then Purslane and I would have to walk among our fellow
line members with that knowledge in our hearts, and not betray the slightest
hint of it.


We
owed it to Burdock.


“We’re
in time,” I said, as the box neared the island. “That took longer than I’d
hoped, but the threading is still taking place. No one will have missed us
yet.”


Purslane
pressed a hand to her brow. “God, the threading. I’d forgotten all about that.
Now I’ll have to spend all day telling lies. Please tell me this was a good
idea, Campion.”


“Wasn’t
it? We know what happened to Burdock now. We know about Grisha and the Great
Work. Of course it was worth it.”


“Are
you so sure? All we know now is that asking questions could get us into serious
trouble. We’re still none the wiser about who’s actually behind this. I’m not
sure I wasn’t happier in blissful ignorance.”


“We
have the data from Burdock’s ship,” I reminded her.


“Have
you looked at it yet, Campion?” I could tell from her tone that she wasn’t
impressed. “My ship’s already sent me back a preliminary analysis. Burdock’s
data is riddled with gaps.”


“He
warned us there were a few holes.”


“What
he didn’t say was that thirty percent of his records were missing. There may be
something useful in the remaining data, but there’s still a good chance that
the clues fell into the gaps.”


“Why
the gaps in the first place? Do you think he edited out something he didn’t
want us to see?”


Purslane
shook her head. “Don’t think so. The gaps seem to be caused by his
anticollision screens going up, blinding his sensors. You saw how old that ship
was: it probably has pretty ancient screen generators, or pretty ancient
sensors, or both.”


“Why
the anticollision screens?”


“Debris,”
Purslane said. “Grisha’s system had been turned into a cloud of radioactive
rubble. Burdock’s approach never took him all that close to the main action,
but there must still have been a lot of debris flying around. If he’d thought
to turn up his triggering threshold, he might have given us more to work with .
. . ”


I
tried to sound optimistic. “We’ll just to have make the best of what’s left.”


“My
ship’s already made the obvious checks. I’ve seen the flame Burdock mentioned,
but it really is too faint for an accurate match. If the murderers were hanging
around the system before then, they must have been very well camouflaged.”


“We
can’t just. . . give up,” I said, thinking of the man we had left behind on
Burdock’s ship. “We owe it to Burdock, and Grisha, and Grisha’s people.”


“If
there’s nothing there, there’s nothing there,” Purslane said.


She
was right. But it wasn’t what I wanted to hear.


We
landed on the island and reset our body clocks so that—to first
approximation—we looked and felt as if we had just passed a restful,
dream-filled night. That was the idea, at least. But when I conjured a mirror
and examined my face in it I saw a quivering, tic-like tightness around the
mouth. I tried a kinesic reset but it didn’t go away. When Purslane and I met
alone on one of the high balconies, after breakfasting with a few other line
members, I swear I saw the same tightness.


“How
did it go?” I asked.


She
kept her voice low. “It was as bad as I feared. They thought my strand was
wonderful, darling. They won’t stop asking me about it. They hate me.”


“That’s
sort of the reaction we were hoping for. The one thing no one will be wondering
about is what you were up to last night. And we can be sure no one ducked out
of the strand.”


“What
about Burdock’s impostor? We didn’t know about him when we hatched this plan.”


“He
still had to act like Burdock,” I said. “That means he’ll have needed to dream
your strand.”


“I
hope you’re right.”


“You
only have to get through this one day. It’s Squill’s strand tonight. He always
gives good dream.”


Purslane
looked at me pityingly. “Keep up, Campion. Squill’s been off-form for half a
million years.”


Unfortunately,
she was right about Squill. His strand consisted of endless visits to planets
and artefacts left over from the Interstitial Uprising, overlaid with tedious,
self-serving monologues of historical analysis. It was not the hit of the
reunion, and it did little to take the heat off Purslane. The next night wasn’t
much better: Mullein’s strand was a workmanlike trudge through thirty cultures
that had collapsed back to pre-industrial feudalism. “Mud,” I heard someone say
dispiritedly, the day after. “Lots of . . .  mud.”


The
third night was a washout as well. That was when Asphodel would have delivered
her strand, had she made it back to the reunion. As was our custom, her
contribution took the form of a compilation from her previous strands. It was
all very worthy, but not enough to stop people talking about Purslane’s
exploits.


Thankfully,
things picked up for her on the fourth night. Borage’s strand detailed his
heroic exploits in rescuing an entire planet’s worth of people following the
close approach of a star to their Oort cloud. Borage dropped replicators on
their nearest moon and converted part of it into a toroidal defence screen,
shielding their planet from the infall of dislodged comets. Then he put the
moon back together again and (this was a touch of genius, we had to admit) he
wrote his signature on the back of the tide-locked moon in a chain of
craters. It was flashy, completely contrary to any number of Line strictures,
but it got people talking about Borage, not Purslane.


I
could have kissed the egomaniacal bastard.


“I
think we got away with that one,” I told Purslane, when she was finally able to
move through the island without being pestered by an entourage of hangers-on.


“Good,”
she said. “But that doesn’t mean we’re any closer to finding out who killed
Grisha’s people.”


“Actually,”
I said, “I’ve been thinking about that. Maybe there’s something in that data
after all.”


“We’ve
been through it with a fine-toothed comb.”


“But
looking for the obvious signatures,” I said.


“There
are too many gaps.”


“But
maybe the gaps are telling us something. What caused the gaps?”


“Burdock
being too cautious, throwing up his screens every time a speck of dust came
within a light-second of his ship. His screens are sensor-opaque, at least in
all the useful bands.”


“Correct.
But some of those activations were probably necessary: there was a lot
of rubble, after all.”


“Go
on,” she said.


“Well,
if there was a lot of debris that far out, there must have been even more
closer to the action. Enough to trigger the screens of the other ship.”


“I
hadn’t thought of that.”


“Me
neither, until now. And the type of search we’ve been doing wouldn’t have
picked up screen signatures. We need to slice the data up into short time
windows and filter on narrow-band graviton pulses. Then we might find
something.”


“I’m
already on it,” Purslane said.


I
closed my eyes and directed a command at my own ship. “Me too. Want to take a
bet on who finds something first?”


“No
point, Campion. I’d thrash you.”


She
did, too. Her ship found something almost immediately, now that it had been
given the right search criteria. “It’s still at the limits of detection,” she
said. “They must have had their screens tuned right down, for just this reason.
But they couldn’t run with them turned off.”


“Is
this enough to narrow it down?”


“Enough
to improve matters. The resonant frequency of the graviton pulse is at the low
end: that means whoever’s doing this was throwing up a big screen.”


Like
blowing a low note in a big bottle, rather than a high note in a small bottle.


“Meaning
big ship,” I said.


“I’m
guessing fifty or sixty kilometres at the minimum.” She looked at the parade of
hanging ships. “That already narrows it down to less than a hundred.”


My
ship pushed a memory into my head: a girl seated in the lotus position, with a
golden, glowing cube rotating above her cupped palms. It meant that the ship
had a result.


“Mine’s
in,” I said, requesting a full summary. “My ship says seventy kilometres at the
low end, with a central estimate around ninety. See: slow, but she gets there
in the end.”


“My
ship’s refined its analysis and come to more or less the same conclusion,”
Purslane said. “That narrows it down even more. We’re talking about maybe
twenty ships.”


“Still
not good enough,” I said ruefully. “We can’t point fingers unless we have a
better idea than that.”


“Agreed.
But we have the drive flame as an additional constraint. Not all of those
twenty ships even use visible thrust. And we also know who Burdock spoke to
about the Great Work.”


I
paused and let those numbers crunch against each other. “Better. Now we’re down
to . . . what? Seven or eight ships, depending on where you draw the cut-off
for the size estimate. Seven or eight names. One of which happens to be
Fescue.”


“Still
not good enough, though.”


I,
thought for a moment. “If we could narrow it down to one ship . . .  then we’d
be sure, wouldn’t we?”


“That’s
the problem, Campion. We can’t narrow it down. Not unless we saw what those
anticollision fields looked like.”


“Exactly,”
I said. “If we could get them to put up their screens . . .  all we’d need to
do is find the ship with the closest resonance to the one in Grisha’s system.”


“Wherever
you’re taking this line of thought. ..” Purslane’s eyes flashed a warning at
me.


“All
I need to do is find a way to get them to trigger their shields. Full ship
screens, of course.”


“It
won’t work. If they get an inkling of what you’re up to, they’ll tune to a
different resonance.”


“Then
I’d better not give them much warning,” I said. “We’ll do it on Thousandth
Night, just the way we said we would. They’ll be too distracted to plan
anything in advance, and they won’t be expecting a last-minute surprise.”


“I
like the way you say ‘we’.”


“We’re
in this together now,” I said. “All the way. Even if we take the line with us.”


Purslane
sniffed her wineglass. “How are you going to get everyone to turn on their
shields?”


I
squinted against the sun. “I’m sure I’ll think of something.”


Because
I was dreading its arrival, Thousandth Night was suddenly upon us. Since
Purslane’s discovery that Burdock had lied, the reunion had passed by in a blur.
For nine hundred and ninety-nine nights we had dreamed of suns and worlds,
miracles and wonders, and perhaps a little mud along the way. Our knowledge of
the galaxy we called home had accreted yet another layer of detail, even as the
endless transformations of history rendered much of that knowledge obsolete.
For most of us, it was of no concern. The innate fascination of the strands,
the spectacle, intrigue, and glamour of this final evening together was all
that mattered. Not the Advocates, though. Though they did their best to hide
it, they itched with impatience. For two million years, they had accepted the
crushing scale of the galaxy and their own fixed relationship to that
immensity. When Abigail Gentian shattered herself into nine hundred and ninety-nine
gemlike pieces, she had hoped to conquer space and time. Instead, she had only
come to a deeper understanding of her own microscopic insignificance. The
Advocates could not tolerate that any longer.


I
kept a stiff, strained smile on my face as I made my rounds of the Thousandth
Night revellers, accepting compliments. Although my strand had not set the
world on fire, no one had any serious complaints about the venue. The island
was just the right size: small enough to feel intimate, but with enough curious
little byways and quirks of design not to become boring. Every now and then I
had introduced some minor change—moving a passage here, or a staircase there,
and my efforts were generally deemed to have been worthwhile. The white
terraces, balconies and bridges of the island had a charm of their own, but
they had not detracted from the strands, and the threadings had gone
flawlessly. Time and again, people squeezed my sleeve and asked me what I had
lined up for the final night, and time and again, I confessed that I couldn’t
even be sure that I had lined anything up at all.


Of
course, I knew I must have planned something.


Evening
turned to night. Floating paper lanterns glowed in the warm air, casting
lozenges of pastel colour on the revellers. As was Gentian custom, everyone
wore a costume that, subtly or otherwise, reflected the content of their dream.
We wore carnival masks, the game being to match the dreamer to the dream before
the masks were ripped away. I wore a moon mask and a simple outfit patterned in
sunset shades, with a repeating motif of half-swallowed suns. Purslane wore a
fox mask and a harlequin costume, in which each square detailed one of her
legendary adventures. It didn’t take very long for people to work out who she
was. Once again, she was tormented by questions about the false strand, but she
only had to keep up the pretence for a few more hours. Soon our deception would
be revealed, and we would beg forgiveness for weaving a lie.


“Look,”
I heard someone say, pointing to the zenith. “A shooting star!”


I
looked up sharply enough to catch the etched trail before it faded from sight.
A shooting star, I thought: a good omen, perhaps. Except I didn’t believe in
omens, especially not when they were signified by pieces of cosmic grit slamming
into our planet’s atmosphere.


Purslane
sidled up to me a few minutes later. “Are you sure you want to go through with
this?”


“Yes.
In less than a day, every ship you see here will be on its way out of the
system. We do it now or we forget about it forever.”


“Maybe
that would be easier.”


“Easier,
yes. The right thing—no.”


Another
shooting star slashed the sky.


“I
agree,” she said.


Upon
midnight, the revellers assembled on a high balcony flung out from the side of
the main tower on an arm of curved ivory. They had all cast their votes and my
system had tallied the winning strand. Shortly it would push the information
into my head, and I would deliver the much-anticipated announcement. One of us
would leave the system heady with the knowledge their dream had moved us like
no other, and that they had been honoured with the design of the next venue.
Whoever it was, I wished them well. As I had discovered, the praise burned off
very quickly, and what was left was a dark, ominous clinker of responsibility.


I
looked down on the assembled gathering from a much higher balcony, watching the
masked and costumed figures slow in their orbits. The atmosphere of the
revellers became perceptibly tense, as my announcement drew nearer. There was a
palpable sadness amongst all the gaiety. Friendships made here must be put on
hold until the next reunion, two hundred thousand years in the future. Time and
space would change some of us. We would not all be the same people, and not all
of those friendships would endure.


It
was time.


I
stepped from the side of my balcony, into open space. There was a collective
gasp from the revellers, even though no one seriously expected me to come to
harm. As my left foot pushed down into thin air, a sheet of white marble
whisked under it to provide support. As my right foot stepped below my left,
another sheet whisked under that one. I took weight from my left foot and
stepped down again, and the first sheet curved back under me to meet my falling
foot. Stepping between these two sheets, I walked calmly down to the lower
balcony. The effect was everything I could have wished for, and I tried to look
as quietly pleased with myself as I ought to have been.


But
not all the eyes were upon me. Masked and unmasked faces were caught by
something above. I followed their gaze to see another slashing shooting star,
and then another. In quick succession, six more cut the sky from zenith to
horizon. Then more. A dozen in the first minute, and then two dozen in the
second. I smiled, realising that this must be the surprise I had arranged for
Thousandth Night. A meteor shower!


Easily
done, I thought. All I would have needed to do is shove a comet onto the right
orbit, shatter it and let its dusty tail intersect the orbit of my planet at
the right point in space and time . . . here, tonight. Now that I thought of
that, there was a twinge of familiarity about it. . . the memory of doing so
not completely erased.


By
the standards of some, it was very low-key, and for a moment I wondered if I
had misjudged the effect. . .  but just as I was beginning to worry about that,
people started clapping. It was polite at first, but soon it built in
enthusiasm, even as the stars quickened their display, flashing overhead too
quickly to count.


They
liked it.


“Bravo,
Campion!” I heard someone say. “Tasteful restraint. . .  beautifully simple!”


I
stepped onto a low plinth, so that I was head and shoulders above the crowd. I
forced a smile and waved down the applause. “Thank you everyone,” I said. “I’m
glad things have gone so well. If this reunion has been a success, it has far
more to do with the people than the venue.” I looked over my shoulder, at the
central spire rising behind me. “Although the venue isn’t half bad, is it?”
They laughed and applauded, and I smiled again, hoping I looked and sounded
genuine. It was hard, but it was vital that no one suspect I had anything else
up my sleeve.


“Every
strand is to be treasured,” I said, injecting a note of solemnity into my
voice. “Every experience, every memory, is sacred. On this Thousandth Night, we
gather to select one strand in particular that has touched us more than others.
That is our custom. But in doing so, we do not denigrate any other strands. In
the totality of experience, they are all equally vital, and all equally cherished.”
I singled out Mullein, and smiled sympathetically. “Even the ones with an
unusually high mud content.”


Mullein
laughed good-naturedly, and, for a moment, he was the star of the show again.
The gentle mocking of one of our number was also part of tradition. Of all us,
Mullein could relax now.


“In
a little while, we will return to our ships,” I continued. “We will travel back
out into the Galaxy and seek new experiences; new strands to be woven into the
greater tapestry of the Gentian collective memory. None of us will leave here
the same person he or she was a thousand days ago, and when we return, we will
have changed again. That is part of the wonder of what Abigail made of herself.
Other Lines favour rigid regimentation: a thousand identical clones, each
programmed to respond to the same stimulus in exactly the same way. You might
as well send out robots. That wasn’t how Abigail wanted to do things. She wanted
to gorge on reality. She wanted to feed her face with it, drunk on curiosity.
In our bickering diversity, we honour that impulse.” I paused and laced my
hands, nodding at the nearest faces. “And now the time has come. The system has
informed me of the winner . . .  the name I am about to reveal.” I pulled a
face that suggested amused surprise. “The name is . . . ”


And
then I paused again, and frowned. The crowd tensed.


“Wait
a moment,” I said. “I’m sorry, but. . .  something’s wrong. I’m receiving an
emergency message from my ship.” I raised my voice over the people who had
started talking. “This is . . . unfortunate. My ship has a technical problem
with drive containment. There’s a small but non-negligible risk of detonation.”
I tried to sound panicked, but still in some kind of control. “Please, remain
calm. I’m ordering my ship to move to a safe distance . . . ” I looked over the
heads, beyond the island to the forest of parked ships, and counted to five in
my head. “No response . . .  I’m trying again, but. ..” The heads started
moving, their voices threatening to drown me out. “Still no response,” I said,
tightening my face to a grimace. “I don’t seem to be able to get a command
through.” I raised my voice, until I was almost shouting. “We’re safe here: in
a few seconds, I’ll screen the island. Before I do that, I recommend that you
order your ships to protect themselves.”


Some
of them already had. Their ships trembled within the vague, wobbling shapes of
anticollision screens, like insects in spit. After a few seconds, the screens
locked into stable forms and became harder to see. I allowed myself a glance in
Purslane’s direction. She responded with the tiniest encouraging nod.


It
was working.


“Please,”
I urged. “Hurry. I’ll raise the island’s own screen in ten seconds. You may not
be able to get a message through once that happens.”


More
and more ships wobbled as their screens flicked on. Peals of thunder, distant
and low, signalled the activations. Doubtless many of the people were wondering
what was going on: how it just happened that it was my ship that was
threatening to blow up, when I was already the centre of attention. I just
hoped that they would have the sense to put up their screens first and worry
about the coincidence later.


But
some of the largest ships were still not screened. I could not delay the
screening of the island any longer. I would just have to hope that the
necessary commands had already been sent, and that those ships were just a bit
slow to respond.


But
even as the island’s own screen flickered on—blurring the view all around us,
as if smeared glass had dropped into place—I knew that my plan was coming
adrift.


Fescue
spoke, his deep voice commanding instant attention. “The danger is passed,” he
said. “My own ship has projected a secondary screen around yours, Campion. You
may lower the island’s shield.”


My
answer caught in my throat. “My ship may blow at any moment. Are you sure that
secondary screen is going to be good enough?”


“Yes,”
Fescue said, with withering authority. “I’m more than sure.”


The
gathered revellers looked out to my ship, which remained stubbornly intact
within the envelope Fescue had projected around it.


“Lower
the island screen, Campion.” And even as he spoke, Fescue’s ship pushed mine up
and away, into the high atmosphere, until it was lost among the stars.


The
meteor shower was over, I noticed.


“The
screen,” Fescue said.


I
gave the necessary commands, lowering the screen. “Thank you,” I said, breathless
and distraught. “That was . . .  quick thinking, Fescue.”


“It
must have been a false alarm after all,” he said, his unmasked eyes piercing
mine. “Or a mistake.”


“I
thought my ship was going to blow up.”


“Of
course you did. Why else would you have told us?” He made a growl-like sound.
“You were about to announce the winner, Campion. Perhaps you ought to
continue.”


There
was a murmur of approval. If I’d had the sympathy of the crowd five minutes
ago, I had lost it completely now. My throat was dry. I saw Purslane, the fox
mask tugged down, and something like horror on her face.


“Campion,”
Fescue pushed. “The winner . . .  if it isn’t too much trouble.”


But
I didn’t know the winner. The system wasn’t due to inform me for another hour.
I had delayed my receipt of the announcement, not wishing to be distracted from
the main business.


“I.
. . the winner. Yes. The winner of the strand . . .  the best strand winner . .
.  is . . .  the winner. And the winner is . . . ” I fell silent for ten or
twenty seconds, frozen in the gaze of nearly a thousand mortified onlookers.
Then my thoughts suddenly quietened, as if I’d found an epicentre of mental
calm. I seemed to stand outside myself.


“There
is no winner,” I said softly. “Not yet.”


“Perhaps
you ought to stand down,” Fescue said. “You’ve arranged a fine reunion; we all
agree on that. It would be a shame to ruin it now.”


Fescue
took a step toward me, presumably intending to help me from the plinth.


“Wait,”
I said, with all the dignity I could muster. “Wait and hear me out. All of
you.”


“You
have an explanation for this travesty?” Fescue asked.


“Yes,”
I said. “I do.”


He
stopped in his tracks and folded his arms. “Then let’s hear it. Part of me
would love to think that this is all part of your Thousandth Night plans,
Campion.”


“Something
awful has happened,” I said. “There has been a conspiracy . . .  a murder. One
of us has been killed.”


Fescue
cocked his head. “One of us?”


I
scanned the crowd and pointed to Burdock’s duplicate. “That’s not Burdock,” I
said. “That’s an impostor. The real Burdock is dead.”


The
duplicate Burdock pulled a startled face. He looked at the people surrounding
him, and then back at me, aghast. He said something and the onlookers laughed.


“The
real Burdock is dead?” Fescue asked. “Are you quite sure of this, Campion?”


“Yes.
I know because I’ve seen his body. When we broke into his ship . ..”


“When
‘we’ broke into his ship,” Fescue repeated, silencing me. “You mean there was
someone else involved?”


Purslane’s
voice rang out clear and true. “It was me. Campion and I broke into the ship.
Everything he’s told you is the truth. Burdock was murdered by proponents of
the Great Work, because Burdock knew what they had done.”


Fescue
looked intrigued. “Which was?”


“They
destroyed an entire culture . . .  Grisha’s people . . .  a culture that had
uncovered Prior data damaging to the Great Work. Wiped them out with Homunculus
weapons. Burdock tried to cover up his discovery, for fear of what the
Advocates would do to him. There was a discrepancy in Burdock’s dreams . . .  an
error.” Purslane’s control began to falter. “He said he’d been somewhere he
hadn’t. . . somewhere Campion had been.”


“So
it was Burdock’s word against Campion?” Fescue turned to the impostor. “Does
this make the slightest sense to you?”


The
impostor shrugged and looked at me with something between pity and spite.


“Hear
us out,” Purslane insisted. “All Campion was hoping to do was provoke the
raising of anticollision shields. The ship that destroyed Grisha’s people . . .
 we had data on its field resonance, but we needed to see our own fields before
we could establish a match.” Purslane swallowed and regained some measure of
calm. “I’m broadcasting the resonance data to all ships. See it for yourselves.
See what those bastards did to Grisha’s people.”


There
was a moment, a lull, while the crowd assessed the data Purslane had just made
public. She had taken a frightful risk in revealing the information, for now
our enemies had every incentive to move against us, even if that meant killing
everyone else on the island. But I agreed with what she had done. We were out
of options.


Except
one.


“Very
impressive,” Fescue admitted. “But we’ve no evidence that you didn’t forge this
data.”


“The
authentication stamp ties it to Burdock,” Purslane said.


Fescue
looked regretful. “Authentication can always be faked, with sufficient
ingenuity. You’ve already admitted that you broke into his ship, after all.
Disavow your involvement in this, Purslane, before it’s too late.”


“No,”
she said. “I won’t.”


Fescue
nodded at a number of the people around him, including a handful of senior
Advocates.


“Restrain
the two of them,” he said.


I
fingered the metal shape under my flame-coloured costume. My hand closed on the
haft and removed Grisha’s particle gun. The crowd silenced as the evil little
thing glinted in the lantern light. Earlier, unwitnessed, I had primed the weapon
onto Burdock. I squeezed a jewelled button and the gun moved as if in an
invisible grip, nearly dragging itself from my fist. It swivelled onto Burdock
and locked steady as a snake. Even if I released my hold on the gun, it would
keep tracking its designated target.


“Stand
aside, please,” I said.


“Don’t
do anything silly,” Fescue said, even as the crowd parted around Burdock’s
impostor.


The
moment closed around me like a vice. I had seen the real, dying Burdock aboard
his ship—at least, I believed I had. When I squeezed the trigger, I would be
killing a mindless automaton, a bio-mechanical construct programmed to
duplicate Burdock’s responses with a high degree of accuracy . . . but not a
living thing. Nothing with a sense of self.


But
what if the dying figure on the ship was the impostor, and this was still the
real Burdock? What if the whole story about Grisha and the assassination agent
had been the lie, and the real Burdock was standing in front of me? I had no
idea why such an elaborate charade might have been staged . . .  but I couldn’t
rule it out, either. And there was one possibility that sprang to mind. What if
Burdock had enemies among the line, and they wanted him dead, with someone else
to pin the blame on? Suddenly I felt dizzy, lost in mazelike permutations of
bluff and double bluff. I had to make a simple choice. I had to trust my
intuitive sense of what was true and what was false.


“If
this is a mistake,” I said, “forgive me.”


I
squeezed the trigger. The particle beam sliced its way across space, piercing
the figure in the chest.


Burdock’s
impostor touched a hand to the smoking wound, opened its mouth as it speak, and
fell lifeless to the floor. The crowd screamed their horror, revolted at the
idea that a member of the Gentian Line had murdered another.


My
work done, I let go of the particle gun. It remained floating before me, as if
inviting me to take another shot. Burdock’s impostor lay on its side, with one
dry hand open to the sky. He had touched the wound and there had been no blood.
I allowed myself a moment of relief. The others would see that the thing I had
killed was not a man, but a bloodless construct. But even as these thoughts
formed, the body retched and coughed a mouthful of dark blood onto the perfect
white marble of the terrace. Its face was a mask of fear and incomprehension.
Then it was still.


The
crowd surged. They were on me in seconds, swatting aside the gun. They pulled
me from the plinth and smothered me to the ground. The breath was knocked out
of me. They began to pull at my clothing with animal fury. I heard shouts as
some of the revellers tried to pull the others off me, but the collective
anger—the collective repulsion—was too great to be resisted. I felt something
crack in my chest, tasted my own blood as someone smashed a fist into my jaw. I
thrashed out, survival instincts kicking in, but there were too many of them.
Most of them were still wearing carnival masks.


Then
something happened. Just before I was about to go under, the attack calmed.
Someone landed a final punch in my chest, sending a bolt of pain up my spine,
and then pulled away. I received a desultory kick, and then they left me there,
sprawled on the ground, my mouth wet, my body bruised. I knew they hadn’t
finished with me. They were just leaving me alone while something else
attracted their attention.


In
their hundreds, they were pressing against the low railing that encircled the
balcony. They were looking out to sea, drawn by something going on beyond the
island. I pushed myself to my feet and stumbled to the slumped form of
Purslane. They had not hurt her as badly as me, but there was still a cut on
her lip where someone had slapped her.


“Are
you all right?” I said, my mouth thick with blood.


“Better
than you,” she said.


“I
don’t think they’re done with us. There’s a distraction now . . . maybe we
could reach our ships?”


She
shook her head and used her finger to wipe blood from my chin. “We started
this, Campion. Let’s finish it.”


“It’s
Fescue,” I said. “He’s the one.”


We
followed the onlookers to the balcony. No one gave us a second glance, even as
we pushed forward to the front. All round us the revellers were looking at the
sea. Sleek dark forms were surfacing from the midnight waters, black as night
themselves. They lolled and bellied in the waves, pushing great flukes and
flippers into the sky, jetting white spouts of water from blowholes.


Purslane
asked me what was happening.


“I
don’t know,” I said truthfully.


“You
planned this, Campion. This has to be something to do with Thousandth Night.”


“I
know.” I winced at the pain in my chest, certain that the mob had broken a rib.
“But I don’t remember what I planned. I thought the meteor shower was an end to
it.”


They
were everywhere now, surfacing in multitudes. “It’s as if they’re gathering in
readiness for something,” Purslane said. “Like the start of a migration.”


“To
where?”


“You
tell me, Campion.”


But
I didn’t have to tell her. It was soon obvious. In ones and twos they started
leaving the ocean, rising into the air. Curtains of water drained off their
flanks as they parted company with the sea. Ones and twos at first, then whole
schools of them, rising into the sky between the hovering cliffs of our ships,
as if they were born to fly.


“This
is . . . impossible,” I said. “They’re aquatics. They don’t. . . fly.”


“Unless
you made them that way. Unless you always planned this.”


Pink-tinged
aurorae flickered around the rising forms, hinting at the fields that allowed
them to fly, and which would—I presumed— sustain them when the air thinned out,
high above us. Some ghost of a memory now pushed its way into my consciousness.
Had I truly engineered these aquatics for flight, equipping them with implanted
field generators, and enough animal wisdom to use them? The memory beckoned,
and then shrivelled under my attention.


“Maybe,”
I said.


“Good,”
Purslane said. “But now the next question: why?”


But
we didn’t have long to wonder about that. Suddenly the sky was cut in two by a
brighter meteor than any we had seen during the earlier display. It boomed,
reverberating down to the horizon and left a greenish aftertinge.


Another
followed it: brighter now.


As
if the meteor had triggered something, the sea erupted with a vast wave of
departing aquatics. Thousands of them now, packed into huge and ponderous
shoals or flocks, each aggregation moving with its own dim identity. The seas
were emptying of life. Another meteor slashed the sky, bringing a temporary
daylight to the scene. Over the horizon, an ominous false dawn signalled some
terrible impact. Something large had smashed into my world. As more trails of
light split the sky, I sensed that it would not be the last.


The
island shook beneath our feet. That made no sense at all: there surely hadn’t
been enough time for shockwaves to reach us yet, but none of us had imagined
the vibration. I steadied myself on the handrail.


“What.
. .” Purslane began.


The
island shook again. That was a cue for the crowd to renew their interest in me,
tearing their attention away from the departing aquatics. Purslane squeezed
closer to me. I tightened my hold on her, while she redoubled her hold on me.


The
crowd advanced.


“Stop,”
boomed out a voice.


Everyone
halted and turned to look at the speaker. It was Fescue, and he was kneeling by
the figure I had shot. He had a hand in the wound I had bored through the body,
plunged deep to the wrist. Slowly he withdrew his hand, slick to the cuff with
blood, but holding something between his fingers, something that wriggled in
them like a little silver starfish.


“This
wasn’t Burdock,” he said, standing to his feet, while still holding the
obscene, wriggling thing. “It was . . .  a thing. Just like Campion and
Purslane told us.” Fescue turned to look at me, his expression grave and
forgiving. “You told the truth.”


“Yes,”
I said, with all the breath I could muster. I realised that I had been wrong
about Fescue: utterly, utterly wrong.


“Then
it’s true,” he said. “One of us has committed a crime.”


“Burdock’s
body is still on his ship,” I said. “All of this can be proved . . .  if you
allow us.”


The
ground shook again. Overhead, the meteor assault had become continuous, and the
horizon was aglow with fire. I had no sooner registered this than a small shard
slammed out of the sky no more than fifteen kilometres from the island,
punching a bright frothing wound into the sea. Sensing danger, the island’s
screen came on, muting the impact blast to a salty roar. Another trail lanced
down fifty kilometres away, raising a huge plume of superheated steam.


The
impacts were increasing in severity.


Fescue
spoke again. “We’ve all seen the evidence Purslane submitted. Given the truth
about Burdock . . .  I believe we should take the rest of the story seriously.
Including the part about the murder of an entire culture.” He looked at the two
of us. “You wanted to see our anticollision fields, I believe.”


“That’ll
tell us who did it,” Purslane said.


“I
think you may shortly have your wish.”


He
was right. All around the island, the ships were raising their screens again,
as protection against the bombardment. The smaller ships at first, then the
larger ones—all the way up to the biggest craft of all, those that were already
poking into space. The screens quivered and stabilised, and a hail of minor
impacts glittered off them.


“Well,”
Fescue said, addressing Purslane. “Do you see a match?”


“Yes,”
she said. “I do.”


Fescue
nodded grimly. “Would you care to tell us who it is?”


Purslane
blinked, paralysed by the enormity of what she had to reveal. I held her hand,
willing her to find the strength. “I thought it might be you,” she told Fescue.
“Your ship matched the size profile . . . and when you ruined Campion’s ploy .
. .”


“I
don’t think he meant to,” I said.


“No,
he didn’t,” Purslane said. “That’s obvious now. And in any case, his ship isn’t
the best match. Samphire’s ship, on the other hand . . .”


As
one, the crowd’s attention locked onto Samphire. “No,” he said. “There’s been a
mistake.”


“Perhaps,”
Fescue said. “But there is the matter of the weapons Purslane mentioned: the
ones used against Grisha’s people. You’ve always had an interest in ancient
weapons, Samphire . . . especially the weapons of the Homunculus wars.”


Samphire
looked astonished. “That was over a million years ago. It’s ancient history!”


“But
what’s a million years to the Gentian Line? You knew where those weapons were
to be found, and you probably had more than an inkling of how they worked.”


“No,”
Samphire said. “This is preposterous.”


“It
may well be,” Fescue allowed. “In which case, you’ll be allowed all the time
you need to make your case, before a jury of your peers. If you are innocent,
we’ll prove it and ask your forgiveness— just as we did with Betony, all those
years ago. If you are guilty, we will prove that instead—and uncover the rest
of your collaborators. You’ve never struck me as the calculating kind,
Samphire: I doubt that you put this together without assistance.”


A
wave of change overcame Samphire: his expression hardening. “You can prove what
you like,” he said. “It will change nothing.”


“That
sounds suspiciously like an admission of guilt,” Fescue said. “Is it true? Did
you really murder an entire culture, just to protect the Great Work?”


Now
his expression was full of disdain. There was an authority in his voice I had
never heard before. “One culture,” Samphire said. “One pebble on the beach,
against an ocean of possibility! Do you honestly think they mattered? Do you
honestly think we’ll remember them, in a billion years?”


Fescue
turned to his Advocate friends. “Restrain him.”


Three
of the Advocates took purposeful steps toward Samphire. But they had only taken
three or four paces when Samphire shook his head, more in sorrow than anger,
and ripped open his tunic, exposing his smooth and hairless chest to the waist.
He plunged his fingers into his own skin and pulled it aside like two
theatrical curtains, showing no pain. Instead of muscle and bone, we saw only
an oozing clockwork of translucent pink machines, layered around a glowing blue
core.


“Homunculus
machinery,” Fescue said, with an awesome calm. “He’s a weapon.”


Samphire
smiled. A white light curdled in his open chest. It brightened to hellfire,
ramming from his mouth and eyes. The construct body writhed as the detonating
weapon consumed its nervous system from within. The outer layers crisped and
collapsed.


But
something was containing the blast. The white light—almost too bright to look
at now—could not escape. It was being held back by a man-sized containment
bubble, locked around Samphire.


I
looked at Fescue. He stood with his arms outstretched, like a sculptor
visualising a composition. Thick metal jewellery glinted on his fingers. Not
jewellery, I realised now, but miniature field generators. Fescue was holding
the containment bubble around Samphire, preventing the blast from escaping and
destroying us all. His face was etched with the strain of controlling the
generators.


“I’m
not sure of the yield,” Fescue said to me, forcing each word out.
“Sub-kilotonne range, I think, or else your systems would have detected the
homunculus machinery. But it will still be enough to destroy this balcony. Can
the island lock a screen around him?”


“No,”
I said. “I never allowed for . . .  this.”


“That’s
as I thought. I can’t hold it much longer. . .  twenty-five, thirty seconds.”
Fescue’s eyes bored into me with iron determination. “You have complete control
of the structure, Campion? You can reshape it according to your requirements?”


“Yes,”
I said, faltering.


“Then
you must drop the two of us through the floor.”


They
were standing only a few metres apart. It would only cost me a moment’s
concentration to order that part of the floor to detach itself, falling free.
But if I did that, I would be sending Fescue to his death.


“Do
it!” he hissed.


“I
can’t,” I said.


“Campion,”
he said. “I know you and I have had our differences. I have always criticised
you for lacking spine. Well, now is your chance to prove me wrong. Do this.”


“Do
it! For the sake of the line!”


I
looked at the faces of the other line members. I saw their pain, but also their
solemn consent. They were telling me that I had no choice. They were telling me
to kill Fescue, and save us all.


I
did it.


I
willed the floor around the two figures to detach itself from the rest of the
balcony. The tiny machines forming the fabric of the floor followed my will
with dumb obedience, severing the molecular bonds that linked each machine to
its neighbour.


For
a heart-rending moment, the floor seemed to hover in place.


The
field around Samphire quivered, beginning to lose integrity. Fescue’s
generators were running out of power, Fescue running out of concentration . . .



He
looked at me and nodded. “Good work, Campion.”


Then
they dropped.


It
was a long way down, and they were still falling when the revellers surged to
the edge of the balcony to look down. The light from the explosion momentarily
eclipsed the brightest impacts still raining down on the planet. I nodded at
Fescue’s assessment: kilotonne range, easily. He had been right. It would have
killed us all, and snapped the spire in two had the balcony not been flung so
far out in space. It had been an accidental whim of design, but it had saved us
all.


So
had Fescue.


 


There
was a great space battle that night, but this time it was for real, not staged in
memory of some ancient, time-fogged conflict. The real Samphire had been on his
ship, and when the construct failed to destroy the island, he made a run for
orbit. From orbit, he must have planned to turn the ship’s own armaments on
Reunion. But Fescue’s allies had anticipated him, and when his ship moved, so
did a dozen others. They made interception above the lacerated atmosphere of my
dying world and lit the sky with obscene energies. Samphire died, or at least
that version of Samphire that had been sent to infiltrate our gathering. It may
or may not have been the final one. It may or may not have been the only
impostor in our midst.


After
the battle, Vetchling, one of the other Advocates, took me aside and told me
what she knew.


“Fescue
supported the Great Work,” she said. “But not at any cost. When evidence
reached him that an atrocity had been committed in the name of the Work . . .  the
murder of an entire human culture . . . he realised that not all of us shared
his view.”


“Then
Fescue knew all along,” I said, dismayed.


“No.
He had shards of intelligence—hints, rumours, whisperings. He still had no idea
who had committed the crime; how deeply they were tied to Gentian Line. He did
not know whether the rest of the Advocates could be trusted.” She paused. “He
trusted me, and a handful of others. But not everyone.”


“But
Fescue spoke to me about the Great Work,” I said. “Of how we all had to bind
together to bring it into being.”


“He
believed it would be for the best. But more than likely he was sounding you
out, seeing what you thought of it, goading you into an indiscretion.”
Vetchling looked to the simmering sea, punctured by hundreds of volcanic vents
that had reopened in the planet’s crust. We were looking down on the sea from a
dizzy height now: the island had detached itself from Reunion, and was now
climbing slowly into space, pushed by the vast motors I must have installed in
its foundation rocks. The blast from Samphire’s weapon had shattered the
outlying islands, crumbling them back into the sea. The water had rushed into
the fill the caldera left after the main island’s departure, and now there was
no trace that it had ever existed.


The
party was over.


“He
suspected Advocate involvement in the crime,” Vetchling continued. “But he
could not rule out someone else being implicated: a sleeper, an agent no one
would suspect.”


“He
must have suspected Purslane and I,” I said.


“That’s
possible. You did spend a lot of time associating, after all. If it’s any
consolation, the two of you wouldn’t have been his only suspects. He may even
have had his suspicions about Samphire.”


“What
will happen to the Great Work now?”


“That’s
not just a matter for Gentian Line,” Vetchling said. “But my guess is there’ll
be pressure to put the whole thing on the back burner for a few hundred
thousand years. A cooling-off period.” She sounded sad. “Fescue was respected.
He had a lot of friends beyond our line.”


“I
hated him,” I said.


“He
wouldn’t have minded. All he really cared about was the line. You did the right
thing, Campion.”


“I
killed him.”


“You
saved us all. You have Fescue’s gratitude.”


“How
can you know?” I asked.


She
touched a finger to her lips. “I know. Isn’t that enough for you?”


 


A
little later, Purslane and I stood alone on the highest balcony of the island’s
central spire. The island had climbed out of what would have been Reunion’s
atmosphere, had the atmosphere remained.


Far
below, viewed through the flickering curtain of the containment bubble, my
planet writhed in the agonies of its death by stoning. The impacting asteroids
struck her like fists, bludgeoning her in furious quick-time. At least two,
sometimes three or four, arrived within every minute. Their impact fireballs
had dispersed most of the atmosphere by now, and had elevated a goodly fraction
of the crust into parabolas of molten rock, tongues of flame that arced
thousands of kilometres before splashing down. They reminded me of the coronal
arcs near the surface of a late-type star. The ocean was a memory: boiled into
a dust-choked vapour. Concussion from the multiple impacts was already
unhinging the delicate clockwork of the planet’s magnetohydrodynamic core. Had
there been a spot on the planet where it was still night, the auroral storms
would have been glorious. For a moment, I regretted that I had not arranged
matters so that the aurorae had formed part of the show, somehow, someway.


But
it was much too late for second thoughts now. It would be someone else’s turn
next time.


Purslane
took my hand. “Don’t look so sad, Campion. You did well. It was a fine end.”


“You
think so?”


“They’ll
be raving about this for a million years. What you did with those whales . . .”
She shook her head in undisguised admiration.


“I
couldn’t very well let them stay in the ocean.”


“It
was lovely. Putting aside everyone else that happened . . .  I think that was
my favourite bit. Not that this is bad, either.”


We
paused a while to watch a succession of major impacts: a long, sequenced string
of them. Continent-sized fissures were beginning to open up deep into the
planet’s mantle: wounds as bright as day.


“I
created something and now I’m ruining it. Doesn’t that strike you as just the
tiniest bit. . .  infantile? Fescue certainly wouldn’t have approved.”


“I
don’t know,” she said. “It’s not as if that world ever had any chance of
outlasting us. It was created to endure for a specific moment in time. Like a
sandcastle, or an ice sculpture. Here, and then gone. In a way, that’s the
beauty of it. Who’d marvel at a sandcastle, if sand-castles lasted forever?”


“Or
sunsets, I suppose,” I said.


“Oh,
no,” she said. “Don’t start talking about sunsets again. I thought you got that
safely out of your system last time.”


“I
have,” I said. “Completely and utterly. I’m thinking of a radically different
theme for my tour this time. Something as far removed from sunsets as
possible.”


“Oh,
good.”


“Something
like . . . waterfalls.”


“Waterfalls.”


“They’re
pretty universal, you know. Any planet with some kind of atmosphere, and some
kind of surface, usually ends up with something vaguely like a waterfall,
somewhere. As long as you’re not too fussy about the water part.”


“Actually,”
Purslane said, “I quite like waterfalls. I remember one I encountered in my
travels . . .  ten vertical kilometres of it, pure methane. I stood under it,
allowed myself to feel a little of the cold. Just enough to shiver at the
wonder of it.”


“It’s
probably gone now,” I said sadly. “They don’t last long, compared to us.”


“But
perhaps you’ll find an even better one.”


“I’ll
keep my eyes open. I mapped some promising rivers during my tour; places where
the geology might have allowed waterfalls to form by now. I think I’ll revisit
some of those old places, for old time’s sake.”


“Bring
me back a memory.”


“I’ll
be sure to. It’s just such a shame you won’t ever see them with your own eyes .
. . ” I paused, aware that I stood on the thrilling, dangerous threshold of
something. “I mean with me, the two of us.”


“You
know the line frowns upon planned associations,” Purslane said, as if I needed
to be reminded. “Such meetings erode the very spirit of chance and adventure
Abigail sought to instil in us. If we meet between now and the next reunion, it
must be by chance and chance alone.”


“Then
we’ll never meet.”


“No.
Probably not.”


“That’s
a silly rule, isn’t it? I mean, given everything else that’s happened here . .
.  why should we care?”


Purslane
was a great while answering. “Because we’re traditionalists, Campion. Line
loyalists, to the marrow.” She tightened her grip on the rail as something came
streaking up from the molten world below: the last of my aquatics, lingering
out of idleness or some instinctive curiosity. The huge field-encased creature
was as sleek as night, its under parts highlit in brassy reds from the fires.
It paused at the level of the balcony, long enough to scrutinise us with one
small, wrinkled, distressingly human eye. Then with a powerful flick of its
fluke it soared higher, to the orbital shallows where its fellow were already
assembling.


“There
is something, though,” Purslane added.


“What?”


“I
shouldn’t even mention it. . . but I’ve been less than discreet about my flight
plan. That trick I used to break into Burdock’s ship? It worked equally well
with yours.”


“What
did you do?”


“Nothing
harmful. Just installed a copy of my flight plan on your ship . . .  for your
information. Just so you know where I am.”


“You’re
right,” I said, wonderingly. “That was spectacularly indiscreet.”


“I
couldn’t help it.”


“It
would be completely improper for us to meet.”


“Utterly,”
Purslane agreed, nodding emphatically.


“But
you’ll stick to that flight plan?”


“To
the letter.” She had finished her wine. She flung the empty glass into space. I
watched it fall, waiting for the glint when it impacted the bubble. But before
it hit, Purslane took my arm and turned me away from the view. “Come on,
Campion. Let’s go inside. They’re still all waiting to hear who’s won best
strand.”


“I
can’t believe anyone still cares about that, after all that’s happened.”


“Never
underestimate the recuperative powers of human vanity,” Purslane said sagely.
“Besides: it isn’t just the strand we have to think about. There are two
memorials that need to be created. We’ll need one for Burdock, and one for
Fescue.”


“One
day we might need one for Samphire as well,” I said.


“I
think we’ll do our best to forget all about him.”


“He
won’t go away that easily. He may still be alive. Or it may be that he was
murdered and replaced with an impostor, just like Burdock. Either way, I have a
feeling we haven’t finished with him. Or the Great Work.”


“We’ve
won this battle, though. That’s enough for tonight, isn’t it?”


“It’ll
have to be,” I said.


“Something
worries me, though,” Purslane said. “We still haven’t told anyone that my
strand wasn’t all it appears to be. They’ll have to find out one of these
days.”


“Not
tonight, though.”


“Campion
. . .  if my name comes out of the hat. . .  what will I do ?”


I
feigned concern, suppressing an amused smile. “Do what I’d do. Keep a very
straight face.”


“You
mean . . . just accept it? That would be a little on the mischievous side,
wouldn’t it?”


“Very,”
I said. “But worth it, all the same.”


Purslane
tightened her grasp on my arm. Together we walked back toward the auditorium
where the others waited. Under us, the fires of creation consumed my little
world while, far above it, aquatics gathered in squadrons and schools, ready
for their long migration.
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